

Electrification Futures Study:

Operational Analysis of U.S. Power Systems with Increased Electrification and Demand-Side Flexibility

Ella Zhou and Trieu Mai National Renewable Energy Laboratory





Electrification Futures Study: Operational Analysis of U.S. Power Systems with Increased Electrification and Demand-Side Flexibility

Ella Zhou and Trieu Mai

National Renewable Energy Laboratory

Suggested Citation

Zhou, Ella, and Trieu Mai. 2021. *Electrification Futures Study: Operational Analysis of U.S. Power Systems with Increased Electrification and Demand-Side Flexibility*. Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory. NREL/TP-6A20-79094. https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy21osti/79094.pdf.

NREL is a national laboratory of the U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy Operated by the Alliance for Sustainable Energy, LLC Technical Report NREL/TP-6A20-79094 May 2021

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

Contract No. DE-AC36-08GO28308

National Renewable Energy Laboratory 15013 Denver West Parkway Golden, CO 80401 303-275-3000 • www.nrel.gov

NOTICE

This work was authored by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory, operated by Alliance for Sustainable Energy, LLC, for the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) under Contract No. DE-AC36-08GO28308. Funding provided by U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Office of Strategic Programs. The views expressed in the article do not necessarily represent the views of the DOE or the U.S. Government.

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at <u>www.nrel.gov/publications</u>.

U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) reports produced after 1991 and a growing number of pre-1991 documents are available free via <u>www.OSTI.gov</u>.

Cover image from iStock 452033401.

NREL prints on paper that contains recycled content.

Preface

This report is one in a series of Electrification Futures Study (EFS) publications. The EFS is a multiyear research project to explore potential widespread electrification in the future energy system of the United States. Electrification is defined as the substitution of electricity for direct combustion of non-electricity-based fuels used to provide similar services.

The EFS is specifically designed to examine electric technology advancement and adoption for end uses in the major economic sectors of the United States, electricity consumption growth and load profiles, future power system infrastructure development and operations, and economic and environmental implications of electrification. Because of the expansive scope and the multiyear duration of the study, research findings and supporting data will be published as a series of reports, with each report being released on its own time frame. The table below lists the reports published to date from the series.

Published reports to date from the Electrification Futures Study series

- 1. Jadun, Paige, Colin McMillan, Daniel Steinberg, Matteo Muratori, Laura Vimmerstedt, and Trieu Mai. 2017. *Electrification Futures Study: End-Use Technology Cost and Performance Projections through 2050*. NREL/TP-6A20-70485.
- Mai, Trieu, Paige Jadun, Jeffrey Logan, Colin McMillan, Matteo Muratori, Daniel Steinberg, Laura Vimmerstedt, Ryan Jones, Benjamin Haley, and Brent Nelson. 2018. *Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Electric Technology Adoption and Power Consumption for the United States*. NREL/TP-6A20-71500.
- 3. Hale, Elaine, Henry Horsey, Brandon Johnson, Matteo Muratori, Eric Wilson, Brennan Borlaug, Craig Christensen, Amanda Farthing, Dylan Hettinger, Andrew Parker, Joseph Robertson, Michael Rossol, Gord Stephen, Eric Wood, and Baskar Vairamohan. 2018. *The Demand-Side Grid* (*dsgrid*) Model Documentation. NREL/TP-6A20-71491.
- 4. Sun, Yinong, Paige Jadun, Brent Nelson, Matteo Muratori, Caitlin Murphy, Jeffrey Logan, and Trieu Mai. 2020. *Electrification Futures Study: Methodological Approaches for Assessing Long-term Bulk Power System Impacts of End-Use Electrification.* NREL/TP-6A20-73336.
- 5. Murphy, Caitlin, Trieu Mai, Yinong Sun, Paige Jadun, Matteo Muratori, Brent Nelson, and Ryan Jones. 2021. *Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Electric System Evolution and Infrastructure Development for the United States.* NREL/TP-6A20-72330.
- Zhou, Ella and Trieu Mai. 2021. Electrification Futures Study: Operational Analysis of U.S. Power Systems with Increased Electrification and Demand-Side Flexibility. NREL/TP-6A20-79094. [this report]

This report, the sixth in the EFS series, presents a power system operational analysis of high electrification scenarios. The analysis includes detailed grid simulations of future 2050 power systems and electricity demand developed in earlier EFS reports, particularly the "demand-side" scenarios from Mai et al. (2018) and the "supply-side" scenarios from Murphy et al. (2021). This report also presents an analysis of the potential role and value of flexible load, using assumptions of demand-side flexibility described by Sun et al. (2020). The input data and assumptions for these studies were developed through a broad and rigorous stakeholder process during 2017-2018. They do not reflect targets on electric vehicle adoption or power sector decarbonization announced in recent years. More recent data and assumptions may yield different results, though the assumptions in the EFS high electrification and enhanced flexibility scenario are not far from

the more recent estimations. For example, initiatives supported by the U.S. Department of Energy are investigating the potential of greater demand flexibility in the buildings sector (Neukomm, Nubbe, and Fares. 2019). Nevertheless, the current study provides valuable lessons on power systems operations for a highly electrified future with expansion of flexible loads. By supplementing the previously published EFS scenario analysis with more detailed modeling, this analysis helps both validate the operational feasibility of some of the scenarios modeled in the previous studies and identify new insights.

More information, the supporting data associated with this report, links to other reports in the EFS, and information about the broader study are available at www.nrel.gov/efs.

Acknowledgments

The Electrification Futures Study (EFS) is led by researchers at the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) but relies on significant contributions from a large collaboration of researchers from the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), Evolved Energy Research, Electric Power Research Institute, Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, Northern Arizona University, and Oak Ridge National Laboratory. We would like to thank all EFS contributors for useful analysis, data, and input throughout the project.

A technical review committee of senior-level experts provided invaluable input to the overall study, with some committee members sharing thoughtful comments to this specific report as noted on the following page. The committee members offered input throughout the study analysis period (from 2017 to 2020), the results and findings from this analysis and the broader EFS do not necessarily reflect their opinions or the opinions of their institutions. The technical review committee is comprised of the following individuals with affiliations listed as of 2020:

Doug Arent (committee chair) Jonathan Hughes National Renewable Energy Laboratory University of Colorado Boulder Sam Baldwin **Michael Kintner-Meyer** U.S. Department of Energy Pacific Northwest National Laboratory Armond Cohen John Larsen Clean Air Task Force Rhodium Group Steve Clemmer **Bryan Mignone** Union of Concerned Scientists ExxonMobil Research and Engineering Company Laura Cozzi **Granger Morgan** International Energy Agency Carnegie Mellon University Francisco de la Chesnaye **Patrick Riley** Electric Power Research Institute **GE Global Research Keith Dennis** Joan Ogden University of California Davis National Rural Electric Cooperative Association **Carla Frisch** Laurie ten Hope California Energy Commission **Rocky Mountain Institute** Arnulf Grübler Susan F. Tierney International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis Analysis Group, Inc. **Howard Gruenspecht** Massachusetts Institute of Technology

This analysis benefited greatly from thoughtful comments and suggestions from several colleagues who generously reviewed either the entire report or portions of it in draft form, including:

- Sam Baldwin, Paul Donohoo-Vallett, Sarah Garman, and Kevin Lynn (DOE)
- Imran Lalani and Cara Marcy (EPA)
- Gregory Brinkman, Wesley Cole, Brady Cowiestoll, Elaine Hale, Paige Jadun, Jeffrey Logan, Matteo Muratori, Caitlin Murphy, Gian Porro, and Laura Vimmerstedt (NREL)
- Dallas Burtraw, Kathryne Cleary, Karen Palmer, and Jhih-Shyang Shih (Resources for the Future)
- Steve Clemmer and Julie McNamara (Union of Concerned Scientists)
- Oscar Serpell (University of Pennsylvania)

We also thank Paige Jadun, Yinong Sun, and Caitlin Murphy for data support, Nathaniel Gates, Christopher Schwing for graphical support, Mike Meshek and Devonie McCamey of NREL for editing and communications support. Of course, any errors and omissions are the sole responsibility of the authors.

Primary funding support for the EFS is provided by the DOE Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Office of Strategic Analysis Team. We especially thank Paul Donohoo-Vallett (DOE) for his support and leadership throughout the EFS and for this report.

List of Acronyms and Abbreviations

BA balancing area	
DA Ualalichig alta	
CAISO California Independent System Operator	
CBECS Commercial Buildings Energy Consumption Survey	
DOE U.S. Department of Energy	
DSF demand-side flexibility	
EFS Electrification Futures Study	
EIA U.S. Energy Information Administration	
ERCOT Electric Reliability Council of Texas	
FRCC Florida Reliability Coordinating Council	
GW gigawatt	
GWh gigawatt-hour	
HOGR high oil and gas resource	
HVAC heating, ventilation, and air conditioning	
ISO independent system operator	
LDV light-duty vehicle	
LNG liquefied natural gas	
LOGR low oil and gas resource	
MISO Midcontinent Independent System Operator	
MTN Mountain Census Division	
MWh megawatt-hour	
NEMS National Energy Modeling System	
NERC North American Electric Reliability Corporation	
NG-CC natural gas-combined cycle	
NG-CT natural gas-combustion turbine	
NREL National Renewable Energy Laboratory	
NSRDB National Solar Radiation Database	
O&M operation and maintenance	
ORNL Oak Ridge National Laboratory	
PRM planning reserve margin	
RE renewable energy	
ReEDS Regional Energy Deployment System model	
RTO regional transmission organization	
SCE Southern California Edison	
SERC SERC Reliability Corporation	
SIC Standard Industrial Classification	
SPP Southwest Power Pool	
TEPPC Transmission Expansion Planning Policy Committee (WECC)
TWh terawatt-hour	
VRE variable renewable energy	
W watt	
WECC Western Electricity Coordinating Council	

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

Executive Summary

Increased electrification of the demand sectors—residential and commercial buildings, industry, and transportation—can lead to broad and significant impacts across the energy system. Widespread electrification could transform the end-use equipment stock; alter the mix and quantity of fuel and energy consumed; require substantial growth and change in power system infrastructure; and impact the operation and flexibility needs of the power system. The Electrification Futures Study (EFS)¹ is designed to examine these potential changes and their impacts. This report—the sixth in the EFS series—uses detailed grid simulations to provide a high-resolution U.S. national-scale assessment of power system operations in future scenarios with widespread electrification.

The assessment relies on hourly unit commitment and economic dispatch modeling of a range of future power systems for the conterminous United States, as envisioned by prior EFS studies (Murphy et al. 2021). These power systems are modeled to provide sufficient electricity to serve up to 36% of 2050 final U.S. energy demand, which equates to 2050 electricity consumption that is 81% greater than that in 2018 (Mai et al. 2018; Murphy et al. 2021). The purpose of this assessment is to explore how variations in the magnitude and shape of electricity demand driven by electrification, and the extent of load participation to more-actively provide grid services, might impact the hourly operation, operational costs, and emissions of various power systems in 2050. The impacts of electrification and demand flexibility are overlayed across systems with significantly greater penetrations of variable renewable energy (VRE) than today.

Overall, we find that the high electrification scenarios envisioned in the EFS with significant VRE penetration (66% of annual national generation) can be operated to meet future increased levels of electrified demand.² We also find that demand-side flexibility—especially from newly electrified loads—can enhance operational efficiency by reducing VRE curtailment and increasing utilization of generators that have lower operating costs.

Figure ES-1 shows simulated generation from supply-side resources along with dispatch of flexible loads for a spring week in 2050 when nearly all generation is from VRE. During this week, the flexible loads—which are principally from system-optimal charging of electric vehicles, but also from the buildings and industrial sectors—alter electricity consumption patterns to better align with mid-day solar generation. Electric vehicles are charged during the daytime hours (negative lighter blue areas in the bottom chart), thereby helping to avoid charging during evening and nighttime hours (positive darker blue areas) when available renewable generation is low or declining. In doing so, the flexible loads can reduce VRE curtailment. The largest amount of avoided VRE curtailment from demand-side flexibility is found under the scenarios with the highest VRE share, highlighting the potential complementary relationship between VRE and demand-side flexibility. Conversely, in the absence of demand-side flexibility, electrification can exacerbate VRE curtailment due to the misalignment of some electrified loads with renewable generation patterns: high electrification scenarios have curtailment rates of 6%–9% (of available annual VRE generation) compared to 2%–3% in reference scenarios.

¹ For more information, see "Electrification Futures Study," NREL, www.nrel.gov/efs

² The limited amount of unserved load found in the scenarios suggests that the systems are resource adequate although additional probabilistic analysis with multiple weather years are needed to confirm the findings.



Figure ES-1. Simulated 2050 generation (top) and flexible load (bottom) dispatch during a highrenewable period in spring under a high electrification scenario. Dash line indicates the original static load without demand-side flexibility. Pink portion below the X-axis indicates storage³ charging.

Geo/Bio = geothermal/ bioenergy; NG -CT = natural gas-combustion turbine; NG-CC = natural gas-combined cycle.

Flexible loads in high electrification systems can also reduce system production costs by providing high-value grid services during periods of system stress and by increasing the utilization of more efficient units (including VRE). In high electrification scenarios with the greatest amount of demand-side flexibility, annual production costs are estimated to be \$5 billion–\$10 billion (9%–10%) lower than in scenarios without flexibility. The largest savings on a percentage basis are found in scenarios with the highest VRE levels. These gross system benefits translate to an operational value of \$17/MWh–\$22/MWh of shifted load. These gross benefits should be compared with the costs of implementing demand-side flexibility and any associated monetary costs to end users, neither of which were in the scope of our analysis.

Finally, flexible load can enhance the ability of electrification to decarbonize the energy sector, in large part through more efficient use of VRE generation and avoiding fossil thermal generation. These effects are most pronounced under the high electrification scenario (i.e., with the greatest amount of potential flexible load) and with high VRE penetrations (i.e., through greater reduction of VRE curtailment). We found reductions in annual CO₂ emissions from enhanced demand-side flexibility of 1.6% (10.8 million tonnes CO₂/year) under reference electrification and 8.3% (44.4 million tonnes CO₂/year) when high electrification is combined with high VRE penetration, compared with corresponding scenarios without flexibility.

While there are many uncertainties regarding the extent of future electrification, the evolution of the U.S. power system, and the degree to which demand-side resources can be used to support

³ Storage modeled in the EFS includes pumped hydro storage, compressed air energy storage, and 4-hour battery storage.

grid operations, this analysis shows the complementarity of flexible loads and renewable energy under high electrification futures—and that without demand-side flexibility, electrification can result in load profiles that could lead to greater challenges and costs. This finding highlights the value of increased integration and coordination of demand- and supply-side resources in future electric system planning and operations.

Table of Contents

1	Introduction1				
2	Ove	erview of the Electrification Futures Study Scenarios	2		
	2.1	Electrification Level: Demand-Side Scenarios	2		
	2.2	Power Sector Evolution: Supply-Side Scenarios	5		
	2.3	Demand-Side Flexibility	7		
3	Met	hods	9		
	3.1	Modeling Overview	9		
	3.2	Implementation of Demand-Side Flexibility in PLEXOS	12		
	3.3	Scenarios	16		
	3.4	Scope and Modeling Limitations	19		
4	Res	ults: Operation an Electrified System without Demand-side Flexibility	21		
	4.1	Generation and Resource Adequacy	21		
	4.2	Transmission Impacts	25		
	4.3	Renewable Curtailment	28		
5	Res	ults: Increasing Efficiency of High Electrification Systems with Demand-Side Flexibility	30		
	5.1	Energy Shifting	30		
	5.2	Operating Reserves	36		
	5.3	Impacts on Fossil Generators	38		
	5.4	Production Costs and Price Variations	44		
6	Res	ults: Envisioning High Renewable High Electrification Futures	47		
	6.1	Operational Feasibility	47		
	6.2	Curtailment	49		
	6.3	Production Costs	51		
	6.4	Emissions	54		
7	Cor	nclusion	55		
8	3 References				
Α	Appendix. Operating Reserve Parameters				

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

List of Figures

Figure ES-1. Simulated generation (top) and flexible load (bottom) dispatch during a high-renewable	
period in spring under a high electrification scenario with greater VRE penetration and high	
amounts of flexible load	x
Figure 1. Electrification Futures Study structure and scenario analysis	2
Figure 2. End-use electricity consumption under reference and high electrification scenarios	3
Figure 3. Month-hour electricity demand profiles for 2050 in the EFS reference and high electrification	
scenarios without demand-side flexibility and 2018 demand profile	4
Figure 4 Illustration of ReEDS-to-PLEXOS workflow	ò
Figure 5. Flexible and inflexible load in 2050 under high electrification with high DSF	ş
Figure 6. Installed generation capacity in the core scenarios	2
Figure 7. Simulated 2050 annual generation for NoFley generation	י ר
Figure 7. Simulated 2000 annual generation for NoFlex Scenarios (ter) and High HipE NoFlex	2
Figure 8. Annual penetration by region under Fign-Norlex VKE scenario (top) and Fign-FiKE-Norlex	`
∇KE scenario (bottom)	2
Figure 9. Ref-NoFlex, High-NoFlex, High-HiKE-NoFlex system dispatch during potential high system	4
Stress days	7 ~
Figure 10. Reserve provision by technology type under the NoFlex scenarios)
Figure 11. Total export and import by region in Ref-NoFlex, High-NoFlex, and High-HiRE-	_
NoFlex scenarios	5
Figure 12. Average interface transfer capability utilization rate distribution in the NoFlex scenarios2'	7
Figure 13. Number of congested interfaces at each hour throughout the year in the NoFlex scenarios28	3
Figure 14. DSF dispatch by sector during each hour of the day in absolute (top) mean daily provision	
and as a percentage (bottom) of daily provision by sector in Ref-HiFlex and High-HiFlex	
scenarios	1
Figure 15. System net load ramp duration curve	3
Figure 16. System net load ramp of High-NoFlex, High-HiFlex, and their difference (HiFlex minus	
NoFlex) by day of the year and time of day	3
Figure 17. Regional DSF operation and peak load seasonality	5
Figure 18. Total reserve provision by technology type in High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex	
scenarios	6
Figure 19. Total DSF hourly mean provisioned capacity by service type by month (top) and by hour of the	e
day (bottom) in the High-HiFlex scenario.	7
Figure 20 Committed capacity versus generation from coal and natural gas combined cycle units in a	
sample week in January	2
Figure 21 Generation duration curve of coal units and natural gas combined cycle units in High-NoFlex	,
High-LoFley and High-HiFley scenarios	a
Figure 22 Plant load factor distribution of coal and natural gas combined cycle plants under High	'
NoFlay High LoFlay and High HiFlay scenarios	n
Figure 22 Number of starts non-unit non-device High NoFley, High LoFley, and High HiFley scenarios (ן 1
Figure 25. Number of starts per unit per day in High-Norflex, High-Lorflex, and High-Hirflex scenarios 4.	I
Figure 24. Total curtailment (bars) and curtailment rates (dots) in the Ref-NoFlex, Ref-HiFlex, High-	1
NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-Hifflex scenarios	I
Figure 25. Dispatch stack of High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, High-HiFlex systems during high potential	_
stress days	3
Figure 26. Duration curve for national average of the hourly marginal price from each balancing area,	
weighted by load	5
Figure 27. Dispatch stack of High-HiRE-NoFlex, High-HiRE-LoFlex, High-HiRE-HiFlex during	
potential high stress days	3
Figure 28. Total monthly VRE curtailment in High-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (top) and High-HiRE-	
No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (bottom))

Figure 29. Mean hourly renewable curtailment in High-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (left) and High-HiRE-	
No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (right)	. 51
Figure 30. Number of hours with price higher than \$100/MWh in High-HiRE-NoFlex (left) and High-	
HiRE-HiFlex (right) scenarios by balancing area	. 53
Figure 31. Number of hours with price lower than \$1/MWh in High-HiRE-NoFlex (left) and High-HiR	E-
HiFlex (right) scenarios by balancing area	. 53
Figure 32. Annual power system CO ₂ emissions (million tonnes) and difference from Ref-NoFlex	
emissions	. 54

List of Tables

Table 1. Ancillary Service Assumptions	2
Table 2. Balancing Frequency and Duration Assumptions for Flexible Loads 1	5
Table 3. Core Scenarios	7
Table 4. Flexible Load in 2050 1	8
Table 5. Post-Curtailment Renewable Penetration Rates and Curtailment Data	9
Table 6. Total Operation Cost by Type (Billion \$)	4
Table 7. Annual Average Value of DSF 4	-5
Table 8. VRE Curtailment in High and High-HiRE Scenarios4	.9
Table 9. Gross Cost Savings in High Electrification Scenarios	2
Table A-1. Ancillary Service Products Representation in PLEXOS	6
Table A-2. Assumed Additional Operating Costs for Regulation Service Provision	6

List of Text Boxes

1 Introduction

Electrification, accompanied by power sector decarbonization, is seen in the scientific community as a critical component of climate change mitigation strategies (Loftus et al. 2015; Khanna et al. 2019; Guminski, Fiedler, et al. 2019; Mahone et al. 2018; Capros et al. 2019). By shifting energy consumption away from non-electric sources and toward electricity at the final point of consumption, widespread electrification could lead to profound changes in electricity demand in several ways. First, fuel-switching from direct combustion of fossil or biomass fuels to electricity could increase the total amount of annual electricity consumption. Second, electrification could alter electricity demand profiles; for example, adoption of electric technologies could yield more pronounced daily demand peaks. Finally, electrification has the potential to dramatically lower primary energy demand due to the higher efficiency of end-use devices, especially if power is supplied by renewable energy (RE).

Alongside changes in electricity demand—driven in part by electrification—the supply side generation mix is also evolving. In particular, the recent and expected growth of variable wind and solar generation could impact electric system planning and operations, including impacts on transmission expansion and flows. At the same time, continued deployment of natural gas-fired and storage technologies and a reduction of coal-fired and nuclear capacity could increase the power system flexibility—the ability of a system to respond to changes to demand, variable renewable energy (VRE) generation, or outages and other unexpected imbalances.

The Electrification Futures Study (EFS) is a multiyear research effort that examines the implications of increasing electrification in the U.S. energy system in the context of other future supply and demand issues.⁴ The study relies on a scenario analysis approach, including scenarios that envision changes to both the demand-side (Mai et al. 2018) and the supply-side (Murphy et al. 2021) of electricity. This report—the sixth in the series of EFS publications—presents an operational analysis of a set of these scenarios using detailed hourly grid simulations for the year 2050. The analysis presented in this report is designed to address the following questions:

- How do future power systems operate to serve electricity demand that includes new and changing loads from widespread electrification?
- How might flexible loads, including those from electrified end uses, be dispatched and what is the operational value of their flexibility?
- How do flexible loads operate in concert with high penetration of variable renewable energy in the highly electrified future?

In Section 2, we provide additional background context for these research questions by describing the scenarios from the prior EFS reports and findings from other relevant literature. Section 3 presents the modeling methods, key assumptions, scenarios modeled, and limitations. The analysis results are presented in Sections 4–6, with the three sections respectively focusing on the three research questions above. We conclude with a discussion of future research needs in Section 7.

⁴ For more information, see "Electrification Futures Study," NREL, <u>https://www.nrel.gov/analysis/electrification-futures.html</u>.

2 Overview of the Electrification Futures Study Scenarios

The EFS applies a scenario analysis approach that includes a combination of demand-side scenarios (Mai et al. 2018) and supply-side scenarios (Murphy et al. 2021) to isolate and evaluate the impacts of electrification. The scenarios are for the conterminous United States energy system and encompass the time frame of 2018 through 2050. For the demand-side scenarios, the speed and extent of consumer adoption of end-use electric technologies across all major demand sectors—including commercial and residential buildings, transportation, and industry—are varied to develop multiple possible electrification levels. The supply-side scenarios represent different evolutionary pathways for the U.S. power system in response to the changes from electrification as well as an array of other possible changes in generation and storage technology, market, and policy conditions. Figure 1 summarizes how these two sets of scenarios are developed and how the current study of grid operations fits with these prior EFS studies. We provide additional detail, including context from relevant literature, in the remainder of this section.



Figure 1. Electrification Futures Study structure and scenario analysis

2.1 Electrification Level: Demand-Side Scenarios

Mai et al. (2018) describe the results from the EFS demand-side analysis. The scenarios developed in that analysis include multiple levels of electrification that range from "reference" to "high" electrification to serve the same underlying demand for services. High electrification represents transformational electrification in multiple demand sectors. More specifically, it includes accelerated adoption of electric vehicles for all major on-road transportation needs, including those in the light-, medium-, and heavy-duty subsectors and for transit buses, such that electricity powers 76% of total vehicle miles traveled in 2050. High electrification also includes expanded adoption of electric heat pumps for space and water heating needs in all climate zones and electrification in other buildings subsectors. Industrial electrification is also considered in the high electrification scenarios, primarily for low temperature processes particularly where industrial electro-technologies may also offer product- and process-quality improvements.

In total, electricity is estimated to provide 36% of final energy consumption by 2050 under the high electrification scenarios, compared with 17% estimated for 2018.⁵ The reference electrification scenario, which serves as a baseline for comparison, includes more-limited adoption of end-use electric technologies with adoption rates that are closely aligned with historical trends. In these scenarios, electricity's share of final energy reaches 20% in 2050.⁶

Changes in electricity demand, in terms of magnitude and timing, across electrification levels are of most relevance for the present analysis. Figure 2 shows 2050 electricity demand by sector for the reference and high electrification scenarios along with modeled estimates for 2018.⁷ In the reference electrification scenarios, annual electricity demand in 2050 is about 29% higher than 2018 levels mostly due to economic and population growth with only a modest increase in electrification. In contrast, under the high electrification scenarios, 2050 electricity consumption reaches 6,700 TWh, which is 1,900 TWh (40%) greater than in the reference in 2050 and nearly 3,000 TWh (81%) greater than in 2018.





Estimates, including for 2018, are directly from the Base Case scenarios from Murphy et al. (2021), which include minor adjustments to electricity demand estimates from Mai et al. (2018).

Load growth over time under high electrification occurs in all demand sectors, but the change in annual electricity demand for transportation is greatest relative to both 2018 and the reference in

⁵ This share is based on revised estimates from Murphy et al. (2021), which are slightly lower than values from Mai et al. (2018) due to differences in sectoral scope used to estimate these shares.

⁶ A Medium electrification scenario, intermediate between the Reference and High (28% of final energy) scenarios, is also modeled for the earlier EFS reports but is not a focus of the present one.

⁷ Scenarios with different assumptions for the efficiencies of end-use electric technology technologies (Jadun et al. 2017) result in a range of total electricity consumption for each of the Reference, Medium, and High electrification levels as presented in the prior EFS reports (Mai et al. 2018; Murphy et al. 2021). However, in the present analysis we only consider the 'Moderate' technology advancement projections.

2050. In fact, 79% of the difference in 2050 electricity demand between the high and reference electrification scenarios is from incremental electrified transportation demand. Despite the substantially greater adoption of electric heat pumps in commercial and residential buildings in the high electrification scenarios (relative to the reference scenarios), a more modest amount of incremental electricity demand is found in these sectors because of the high efficiency of heat pumps and the assumption that, in addition to replacing fossil fuel-based heaters, they also replace less-efficient electric resistance heaters (Mai et al. 2018). In these scenarios, incremental electrification in industry is assumed to be more limited than in other sectors, reflecting likely greater technical and economic challenges and the greater data limitations for this sector (Deason et al. 2018; Mai et al. 2018; Steinberg et al. 2017).

Electrification also changes the shape of electricity demand, which can impact power systems operations. In particular, buildings electrification is found to impact the timing and magnitude of peak loads particularly for regions with cold climates (Mai et al. 2018). Electric vehicle charging can also alter overall load profiles in all seasons. Hourly load shapes for the EFS scenarios, estimated using the EnergyPATHWAYS model (Mai et al. 2018) and adjusted for the ReEDS model (Sun et al. 2020), are used in the present analysis (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Month-hour electricity demand profiles for 2050 in the EFS reference and high electrification scenarios without demand-side flexibility and 2018 demand profile

Values shown represent coincident demand for the conterminous United States with hourly demand averaged for all days in each month. The values shown are for scenarios without flexibility (see Section 3).

The EFS demand-side scenarios are generated using stock and energy accounting modeling informed by consumer choice modeling, expert judgment, and data analysis.⁸ These scenarios are meant to reflect "what-if" futures with different levels for electrification in the United States, where the high electrification scenarios are designed to capture transformational electrification. To provide additional context for these scenarios, we refer the reader to other projections of future electricity demand, including technical potential estimates (Deason et al. 2018; Steinberg et al. 2017; Weiss et al. 2017) that can result in much greater electrification than is estimated in the EFS high electrification scenarios.

Economic potential estimates for electrification also exist for select sectors and regions (Wilson et al. 2017; Nadel 2016). Economic potential refers to the total fuel-powered end uses for which electric alternatives have reached approximate lifecycle cost parity with fuel-powered technologies providing the same services. A variety of stock turnover models, bottom-up end-use models, and integrated systems models have been used to develop demand-side scenarios of electrification (Leighty, Ogden, and Yang 2012; Khanna et al. 2019; Brand, Cluzel, and Anable 2017). Results from economic potential or adoption scenario estimates depend on the assumptions used, which differ from those in the EFS and therefore are not directly comparable. However, the extent of electrification estimated in these studies is similar to that from the EFS scenarios. For example, the EPRI National Electrification Assessment study (EPRI 2017) employs an end-use adoption model with a range of assumptions. It finds electricity's share of 2050 final energy to range between 32% and 52% load growth between 2018 and 2050 in its highest electrification scenario. As with the EFS, load growth in EPRI (2017) is dominated by electrified transport, and it finds a similar impact of higher winter peaks from buildings electrification.

Studies of energy system decarbonization also include several scenarios with increased electrification (Williams et al. 2014; Ebrahimi, Mac Kinnon, and Brouwer 2018; Boßmann and Staffell 2015).⁹ These studies generally find electrification levels that are comparable or exceed those from the EFS scenarios. In other words, these studies identify electrification as one of the primary means to reduce economy-wide greenhouse gas emissions.

2.2 Power Sector Evolution: Supply-Side Scenarios

Murphy et al. (2021) introduce the EFS supply-side scenarios, which include 29 scenarios representing changes in the U.S. power sector through 2050. These supply-side scenarios span variations in multiple dimensions including, most prominently, the electrification level, end-use electric technology advancement, renewable technology costs and performance, natural gas prices, and a variety of system constraints. The modeling analysis by Murphy et al. (2021) covers capacity and generation mix changes to the U.S. electricity system and several broader energy sector-wide impacts, including system costs, air emission, and energy consumption.

One of the trends from the EFS supply-side scenarios is that nearly all future increases in electricity demand, including those from new electrification-driven loads, are met by a

⁸ The Reference scenario is largely based on the AEO2017 Reference case. For all scenarios, the EnergyPATHWAYS energy accounting and stock rollover model is used to generate these estimates. See Mai et al. (2018) for details.

⁹ The highest electrification scenarios from EPRI (2017) considers an increase in carbon price.

combination of natural gas-fired and renewable energy technologies (Murphy et al. 2021). For example, across all scenarios with high electrification, the combined share of total generation from natural gas and renewable energy ranges from 82% to 90% in 2050, compared with 56% in 2019. This comparison understates the absolute amount of generation from these sources, given the much greater overall electricity generation and consumption estimated for 2050 with increasing levels of electrification (see Figure 3, page 4).

While growth in the combined share and amount of natural gas and renewable energy generation is found in all the EFS supply-side scenarios, Murphy et al. (2021) also found considerable tradeoffs and competition between natural gas-fired and renewable energy sources. For example, scenarios with the largest growth in gas generation had more limited amounts of renewable energy deployment and vice versa. Another trend identified from prior EFS analysis is that most of the growth in renewable energy is from variable wind and solar technologies: across all high electrification scenarios, annual penetration of VRE generation ranged from 24% to 79% in 2050, compared with about 9.8% in 2019.¹⁰

Section 3 presents the capacity mixes, based on the EFS supply-side scenarios, used for the present analysis. These changes to electricity supply, along with changes in the magnitude and timing of electricity demand envisioned, raise questions about the operational feasibility of such scenarios and the possible technical and economic challenges—such as VRE curtailment, provision of operating reserves, and transmission congestion—of serving demand and other grid services for all hours.¹¹ Furthermore, the EFS scenarios were developed using a long-term capacity expansion model, the Regional Energy Deployment System (ReEDS) model (Cohen et al. 2019; Sun et al. 2020), and its associated simplifications, including a reduced-form representation of generation dispatch. The present analysis, which uses hourly unit commitment and economic dispatch modeling, is designed in part to verify whether the lower-fidelity modeling from the prior EFS analysis sufficiently captured the grid operations of the scenarios. Section 3 describes the model linkages in detail.

As with the EFS demand-side scenarios, an examination of the literature can help provide additional context for the supply-side scenarios. Scenarios with increased electrification in EPRI (2017), for instance, also find that increases in natural gas generation to meet electrification-driven load growth. The growth in generation from renewable energy technologies, especially VRE technologies, is another commonality of the EFS scenarios and those in recent studies (Luderer et al. 2014; Hansen, Mathiesen, and Skov 2019; Dennis, Colburn, and Lazar 2016; Berrill et al. 2016). The estimated growth in renewable energy is most pronounced in scenarios with an explicit or implicit price on carbon emissions.

The EFS scenarios, as well as other recent scenario studies (Dupont et al. 2014; Baruah et al. 2014; Quiggin and Buswell 2016; Richardson and Harvey 2015) envision increasing power system flexibility, including through the expansion of flexible loads. Given the complexities with

¹⁰ Unless otherwise noted, penetration is presented on a post-curtailment annual energy basis and as a fraction of total generation.

¹¹ Many of the scenarios also include substantial retirements of coal and nuclear capacity, transmission expansion, and increases in energy storage capacity.

demand-side flexibility and its model implementation, we provide an overview in the next section of how it was considered in prior EFS reports and in the broader literature.

2.3 Demand-Side Flexibility

Demand-side flexibility (DSF) refers broadly to any programs or capabilities in the electricity demand sectors (buildings, transportation, and industry) that enable or encourage end-users to alter their consumption with the aim of improving the efficiency and/or reliability of the power system. DSF is varied and complex in terms of the type of programs and the different grid services that it may provide. Existing DSF programs adopted in the United States include (1) time-based pricing programs (e.g., time-of-use pricing, real-time pricing, critical peak pricing programs); (2) incentive-based programs (e.g., direct load control, interruptible/curtailable service, demand bidding/buy back, and emergency demand response programs); and (3) direct participation in restructured power markets, including capacity and ancillary service markets (Aalami, Moghaddam, and Yousefi 2010; FERC 2018). A variety of names and terms, such as demand response and demand-side management, are used to refer to these programs. Overall, there is growing interest and potentially adoption of DSF and distributed energy resources especially in light of recent regulatory changes pertaining to electricity markets. Specifically, in September 2020, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) issued Order No. 2222 (FERC 2020), which opens up the U.S. organized whole power markets to distributed energy resources through aggregators.

DSF can also be categorized by the behavior of the end-use equipment owners (Alstone et al. 2017). One category is load shifting, which occurs when energy consumption moves from periods of high demand (and prices) to periods of low demand. Load shedding (also referred to as peak shaving) is when consumption is curtailed during times of system stress, but that curtailed energy is not necessarily made up during other periods. DSF can also include short-term dynamic adjustments, possibly including power injections from the customer side, to manage disturbances in the seconds-to-hour timescale (Alstone et al. 2017). On longer timescales, power-to-heat and power-to-hydrogen are also seen as a type of flexible load to provide energy system flexibility and facilitate renewable energy integration (Qadrdan et al. 2017; Lewandowska-Bernat and Desideri 2018; Lund et al. 2015; D. Wang et al. 2018).

In addition to the complexities associated with the multiple types of DSF, analyzing the future extent and impact of DSF is challenging because of the interplay of electricity demand, regulatory and market design, pricing and business models, consumer behavior, and grid and communications infrastructure (Jones et al. 2018; Patteeuw, Henze, and Helsen 2016). The EFS does not comprehensively model all these factors, and it considers the total flexible load potential as exogenous in its scenarios. In the remainder of this section, we summarize the treatment of DSF in prior EFS analysis and review other recent studies.

DSF was considered in the EFS supply-side scenarios (Murphy et al. 2021) as aggregated flexible load that could be optimally dispatched (from a system perspective), but constrained by amount, timing, direction, and duration for each demand subsector (e.g., water heating, vehicle charging).¹² As modeled, this flexible load can shift energy between dispatch periods, which can reduce operating costs, help avoid peaking capacity needs, and lower operating reserve

¹² See Sun et al. (2020) for assumptions and modeling details.

requirements. Other types of DSF, such as load shedding, were not modeled. Three different levels of DSF, based on exogenously assumed participation rates, were considered: Current, Base, and Enhanced. Current DSF holds customer participation constant from 2018 to 2050. Base flexibility assumes 20% customer participation rates in 2050 for all sectors, which is based on successful programs surveyed in the 2016 EIA 861 data (EIA 2018). Enhanced DSF represents an expansion of light-duty vehicle participation to over 90% of demand response events.¹³ Murphy et al. (2021) and Sun et al. (2020) provide details for these assumptions. Our present analysis is based on many of the same assumptions from Sun et al. (2020) but applied at higher sectoral resolution. Our method, inputs, and assumptions are described in Section 3.

The EFS analysis—both prior reports and the present analysis—do not attempt to predict the amount of future DSF; instead, they are designed to assess how DSF might affect the evolution and operation of the future power system. The analysis does not consider the cost of DSF; that is, we assume the implementation and operational costs of DSF to be zero – same as that of battery storage and VRE. In doing so, our analysis estimates the gross benefits of DSF to the grid only rather than providing a full cost-benefit analysis. For example, the prior EFS analysis finds that the total (operational and long-run) value of flexible load is \$16 MWh–\$19/MWh under high electrification but does not assess whether the costs to implement the flexibility is lower than these estimated system benefits.

DSF can offer a range of benefits to the system. The prior EFS analysis (Murphy et al. 2021) finds that the primary benefit of DSF is to avoid or defer the need for capacity investments, particularly for peaking needs, but also for other generation and transmission investments. For example, with high electrification, Murphy et al. (2021) find that having enhanced flexibility would avoid 100 gigawatts (GW) of installed capacity by 2050 compared to having base-level flexibility. Other studies have also found that avoiding capacity is a major benefit of flexible load (Hale, Stoll, and Mai 2016; Nolan, Neu, and O'Malley 2017; Gils 2016; Smith and Brown 2015).

In addition to avoiding capacity, there is also operational value from DSF. Multiple studies conclude that DSF, such as load shifting of heat pumps and smart electric vehicle charging, can reduce renewable curtailment (Gottwalt et al. 2017; Mileva et al. 2016; Teng, Aunedi, and Strbac 2016). For example, modeling of the 2025 Belgian power system operation shows that by shifting 2% of total demand, the system can avoid up to 41% of renewable curtailment (Dupont et al. 2014). More generally, studies have found multiple sources of potential value from DSF, including providing operating reserves (Stoll, Buechler, and Hale 2017; Roos and Bolkesjø 2018; Ma and Cheung 2016; Katz, Balyk, and Hevia-Koch 2016), lowering production costs and electricity prices (Tveten, Bolkesjø, and Ilieva 2016; Märkle-Huß, Feuerriegel, and Neumann 2018), and reducing the need for storage (Li and Pye 2018). While flexibility can be sourced from a range of demand-side sources, some studies have focused on the values from new electrified loads, particularly flexible electric vehicle charging (Pavic et al. 2014; Pavić, Capuder, and Kuzle 2015; Schuller, Flath, and Gottwalt 2015).

¹³ Typically, the system operator's request to the flexible demand to reduce demand for a specific time period on a specific day is referred to as a demand response event. This assumption is based on a PG&E and BMW study (Kaluza, Almeida, and Mullen 2017).

3 Methods

The PLEXOS model is used for the grid simulations for the analysis presented in this report. PLEXOS is a commercial production cost model developed by Energy Exemplar. It has been used to study renewable grid integration with various geographic scope (Brouwer et al. 2016; Lew et al. 2013; Bloom et al. 2016; Palchak et al. 2017) and to examine the impacts of energy storage and demand response (Cleary et al. 2015; Hummon et al. 2013; Denholm et al. 2015; Frew et al. 2019). For this analysis, we use PLEXOS to develop hourly grid simulations for power systems scenarios in 2050 to investigate the operational impacts of electrification, DSF, and VRE integration.

In this section, we describe the PLEXOS production cost model configurations, data inputs, and assumptions used. We present the data linkage process from the ReEDS capacity expansion modeling as well as the specific EFS supply-side scenarios examined. And we describe the DSF units developed for the grid simulations. Finally, we discuss limitations with our approach.

3.1 Modeling Overview

We use PLEXOS to investigate whether hourly electricity demand and operating reserves can be met,¹⁴ as well as trends in electricity prices, regional power exchange, renewable curtailment, and other operational results. For our analysis, PLEXOS is configured with mixed integer programming unit commitment modeling and co-optimization of energy and ancillary services for the conterminous U.S. power system.

The primary inputs to PLEXOS include the hourly electricity demand, generation and transmission capacity, generator characteristics including operational costs, and fuel prices. These inputs are scenario-specific and, in this analysis, are taken directly from the EFS supply-side scenarios where available (see Section 3.3). The workflow of converting each ReEDS scenario result into a unique PLEXOS model is illustrated in Figure 4 (page 10).

This workflow includes programmatically recreating the 2050 capacity from several ReEDS scenarios into PLEXOS. In this step of the workflow, information about hourly load by demand subsector, generation capacity by type, and fuel prices for each of the 134 model balancing areas (BAs) in ReEDS and the transmission capacity between model BAs are replicated in the corresponding zonal PLEXOS model. Because our model is zonal, the lines between the 134 zones do not simulate actual transmission lines, but rather the interfaces between the zones. For this reason, we do not use individual transmission line properties (e.g., resistance and transmission loss) to constrain them. Instead, we model simple pipe-flow interface constraints between zones.

¹⁴ NERC's definition of reliability includes the concept of adequacy. The bulk-power system will achieve an adequate level of reliability when it "1) is controlled to stay within acceptable limits during normal conditions; 2) performs acceptably after credible Contingencies; 3) limits the impact and scope of instability and cascading outages when they occur; 4) System's Facilities are protected from unacceptable damage by operating them within Facility Ratings; 5) System's integrity can be restored promptly if it is lost; and 6) has the ability to supply the aggregated electric power and energy requirements of the electricity consumers at all times, taking into account scheduled and reasonably expected unscheduled outages of system components" (NERC 2007). Rather than a full reliability analysis, our study focuses on the last feature of reliable operation.

Beyond location and type, the process transfers other characteristics of the generation fleet from ReEDS, such as build year, category, cooling type, and heat rate.¹⁵ This process has been used in prior modeling analyses (Frew et al. 2019; Cole et al. 2018; Gagnon et al. 2018), but key elements and EFS-specific changes are highlighted in Figure 4.



Scenario-specific Inputs

Figure 4. Illustration of ReEDS-to-PLEXOS workflow

BAs = balancing areas, NG-CT = natural gas-combustion turbine

The workflow includes additional adjustments in data and model representation to better fit the PLEXOS unit commitment and economic dispatch framework. For example, mapping the ReEDS scenarios—which are derived from a linear program with capacity amounts rather than discrete units-to PLEXOS requires translating the installed capacities from the former to individual units in the latter. We preserve the vintage, regions, and heat rate bin information from ReEDS (Cohen et al. 2019) and decompose the capacity builds into reasonable-size units.¹⁶ In the translation to every PLEXOS model, another change to the generator capacity from ReEDS is the addition of 1,000 MW (two 500-MW units) of natural gas combustion turbine capacity located in the model BA that includes Chicago.¹⁷

¹⁵ Other specific parameters taken from ReEDS include emissions, outage rates, storage efficiencies, and hydropower seasonal energy limits.

¹⁶ In particular, we decompose units that are larger than the biggest unit of that generator category from the WECC Transmission Expansion Planning Policy Committee's WECC Common Case database into smaller units that are about the average-size unit of that category.

¹⁷ This addition was determined through multiple test simulations that found ReEDS was slightly underestimating installed capacity needs for the BA (i.e., the BA did not have adequate generation and transmission resources to meet its local peak demand). One reason for this underestimation is that this model BA is associated with the PJM model planning reserve region but is geographically disconnected from the rest of the PJM region. Because the

Primary operational parameters are based directly on ReEDS data, but parameters from other sources are added where unavailable from ReEDS. These include start costs, ramp rates, and minimum stable generation levels. For these parameters, we assume values based on the corresponding generation category from the Western Electricity Coordinating Council (WECC) Common Case database (WECC 2017). Since technology-specific parameters are used, the substitution of the western data for the absence of unit-specific data in other parts of the country is unlikely to dramatically affect our key results. Utility-scale wind and solar plants use hourly time series produced by NREL's Renewable Energy Potential (reV) model, which uses data from the Wind Integration National Dataset (WIND) Toolkit and the National Solar Radiation Database (NSRDB) (Maclaurin et al. 2019). For distributed solar PV, we use hourly profiles produced by NREL's Distributed Generation Market Demand (dGen) model (Sigrin et al. 2015). All of the VRE profiles are consistent with the corresponding ReEDS scenario inputs, and all VRE and load profiles are based on synchronized 2012 weather (Sun et al. 2020).

We model three different types of operating reserves: regulating reserves, contingency reserves, and flexibility reserves (Table 1). Reserve requirements are based on total load in the case of regulating and contingency reserves, but flexibility reserve requirements are partly based on the amount of VRE in the system. We only model "up" reserves to save computation time as "down" reserves are typically easier to procure.¹⁸ Operating reserves are kept for a variety of reasons related to balancing active power generation and load (Ibanez, Krad, and Ela 2014). Contingency and flexibility reserves are used to correct an imbalance and restore frequency to its normal bandwidth within about 10 minutes and about 30 minutes respectively. The former is often used to manage unforeseen generation and transmission outages, while the latter is an emerging reserve product used to manage net load ramps and VRE forecasting errors (Denholm et al. 2019). They can be provided by spinning and fast-start non-spinning generation units or by electricity consumers that can change their consumption within the required time frame. Regulating reserve requires a response time of several seconds to minutes to correct the current imbalance and mitigate frequency deviations both during normal operation and in case of contingencies (Zhou, Levin, and Conzelmann 2016; Denholm et al. 2020).¹⁹ We assume an operating cost for conventional units providing frequency regulation service to represent the wear and tear costs and heat rate degradation on these units that is consistent with Hummon et al. (2013) (Appendix).

capacity addition is applied equivalently in all scenarios, this should not significantly affect a comparison between scenarios, especially since the scope of the analysis here is of grid operations only and not investment decisions. Furthermore, the addition represents a change of less than 0.1% of 2050 U.S. capacity in all scenarios. ¹⁸ In many cases, the system can easily decrease generation with little cost and therefore "down" reserve

requirements are often not binding. However, the inclusion of down reserves may increase renewable curtailment. ¹⁹ As a security-constrained unit commitment model, PLEXOS ensure that the adequate operating reserve capacity is available for each time interval but does not simulate "events" for when those reserves are used. Furthermore, the model does not represent other essential reliability services beyond the operating reserves listed. These include primary frequency response. One implication is that load resources for frequency response are not modeled but could be an important grid service that demand-side options could provide (Denholm et al. 2020).

Ancillary Service Product	Time Frame (seconds)	Hourly Requirement Based On	Provision Can Come From	
Flexibility	1,200	2% of VRE hourly generation capacity	Coal, NG-CC, NG-CT, Biomass, Hydro, Storage, Wind, Solar, Geothermal	
Contingency	600	3% of Load		
Regulation	300	1% of Load	Same as above without NG-CT	

Table 1. Ancillary Service Assumptions

NG-CC = natural gas-combined cycle; NG-CT = natural gas-combustion turbine

While several assumptions are needed in the translation from the ReEDS capacity expansion model to the PLEXOS production cost model, the end result of this is a model representation of 2050 power systems for the conterminous United States with unit-level representation, zonal transmission interfaces, and a suite of realistic operating reserves and system parameters. Such a model representation enables a detailed assessment of hourly operations under various electrification scenarios.²⁰

3.2 Implementation of Demand-Side Flexibility in PLEXOS

For demand-side flexibility modeling, we use the hourly flexible load availability profiles developed in previous EFS studies as inputs (Murphy et al. 2021; Sun et al. 2020). It is important to note that the DSF model representation is applied directly in PLEXOS so that DSF is endogenously dispatched in the model based on constraints and hourly considerations for multiple subsectors individually. In other words, although the ReEDS analysis in the prior EFS studies aggregates all the flexible loads and their shifting behaviors into one time series for the capacity expansion model, we model each major subsector with flexible end use as a unique DSF unit in each of the 134 model zones in PLEXOS. Based on their shifting behavior, we distinguish 13 types (Table 2, page 15) of DSF from the commercial, industrial, residential, and transportation sectors and an "other" DSF category that captures all the other uncategorized flexible end uses across the four main sectors. Because each DSF unit in each balancing area could be seen as an aggregator of many DSF customers within that category, these DSF units are dispatched linearly, and not subject to the mixed integer decisions that bound the on-and-off status for other generator types modeled in this analysis.

As mentioned above, we only consider flexible end uses for energy shifting, not shed-able demands. This means the timing of end-use electricity consumption can be varied but the total annual amount is uniform across scenarios with the same electrification level. As such, it is not an emergency resource that is meant to be only used once or twice a year, but rather a source of system flexibility that has different levels of availability throughout the year.

The total load the modeled system needs to meet is a combination of the flexible and inflexible (i.e. static) loads (Figure 5). For every scenario, generation and net imports need to meet the sum

²⁰ The present analysis does not include load or VRE forecast error analysis with subhourly modeling; in other words, we do not run separate day-ahead and real-time simulations

of these two load components for each BA and each hour,²¹ but when there are DSF units, the model can use them to shift all or some of the flexible load to another hour.



Figure 5. Flexible and inflexible load in 2050 under high electrification with high DSF

The hours in the x-axis correspond to the local time of each balancing area. The figure shows the general flexible and inflexible demand trends throughout the day without time-shifting cross time zones. Other Flex = all non-transportation flexible demand.

Our PLEXOS implementation of DSF is conceptually similar to that of battery storage (Hale, Stoll, and Novacheck 2018). Battery storage is modeled with a max capacity limit, a round-tripefficiency, a state of charge between empty and full, and zero variable operation and maintenance cost (these assumptions are consistent with ReEDS input). Similarly, a DSF unit is modeled with a max capacity limit which is equal to the annual max flexible load, a 100% round trip efficiency, and without any operating costs. DSF does not have a state of charge, but it has a similar boundary of where its energy level could be. Unlike a battery storage which can stay at a certain state of charge for a long time, a DSF unit has the additional requirement that the end-use service must be performed on a given day or week, so DSF units have some additional constraints that do not apply to battery storage. All else equal, the least-cost dispatch framework of PLEXOS will first deploy the zero-marginal cost resources, such as DSF, battery storage, and VRE subject to their own hourly availability or other constraints.²² The modeled DSF operation

²¹ We assume failure to meet the load will result in a high penalty well above the cost of any generation or reserve. If the generation costs (and costs of other penalties added together) exceed the unserved load penalty, the system will drop load.

²² Because of the diversity of technologies that could potentially provide demand-side flexibility and the wide range of existing and new business models under which they may operate, currently there is no robust estimate of DSF operational costs for the United States. An initial study from FERC constructed a framework to evaluate the cost and benefits of demand response programs (Woolf et al. 2013). If operating costs for DSF were included, the model

most directly reflects a centralized system operator perspective; however, we recognize other mechanisms (e.g., real-time pricing and incentive programs) could yield similar behavior.

We constrain the DSF units in our model in four main ways, according to how the flexible load shifting could happen:

1. Energy Balance Constraint: Because DSF does not generate electricity but rather shifts energy to a different period of consumption, we require each DSF unit to maintain the energy balance on a daily or a weekly basis. Daily energy balance is assumed for most end uses, particularly for end uses in the building sectors, such as home appliances, heating and cooling. Light-duty vehicles (LDVs), because of their large battery packs relative to the small amount of energy used in a typical day, are allowed to balance weekly, which means they do not need to be charged every day.

2. Demand Increase Capacity Constraint: This is the physical electrical capacity of the enduse unit to increase its consumption. For example, if actual air conditioning load in a region is 10 MW at a given hour, but it can technically increase to 15 MW if all air conditioning units in the region are operating at full capacity, then the 5-MW headroom is the demand increase capacity of the air conditioning load in the region. Because we do not have the data available for the maximum technical electricity power consumption for each end use, we simply assume the demand increase capacity equals the difference between the annual maximum observed flexible load for that subsector in that region and the flexible load at the given hour. Demand increase capacity is calculated as:

$$DIC_i = Max(E) - E_i$$

where DIC_i is the demand increase capacity of the DSF unit at hour *i*, Max(E) is the maximum of flexible energy taken over the whole year; E_i is the flexible energy at hour *i*.

3. Duration Constraint: The duration constraint controls the duration and depth of the DSF unit operation. For example, suppose a DSF unit can shift 4 MWh of energy each hour for a max shifting duration of three hours per day, it can operate in several ways. If it shifts 12 MWh all at once, the DR event cannot last more than an hour, but if it only shifts 4 MWh per hour, the DR event can last three hours. It is represented by the inequality:

$$\sum_{i \in D_i} \frac{G_i}{E_i} \le \mathsf{T}$$

where D_i is the set of all time indicies that fall on the same balancing period (day or week) as hour *i*, G_i is the amount of demand that is being shifted away from hour *i* (and will be met at a different hour), E_i is the amount of flexible energy available in hour *i*, and T is the number of hours that the resource may be shifted per balancing frequency (day or week). Multi-hour

dispatch decisions for DSF and other system assets could differ from those reported here. As a result, the estimated economic value of DSF would differ from the values reported in the following sections. However, if these costs are small, then the differences from our modeled dispatch and estimated gross benefits would also likely be modest.

shifting does not need to occur consecutively within a balancing period. Specifically, we allow light-duty vehicles to be balanced weekly due to its relatively limited energy usage per day.

4. Timing Constraint: We impose a timing constraint for end uses that are unplugged from the outlets for certain periods and therefore unable to provide flexibility. This constraint is only imposed in the transportation sector. Specifically, we assume the medium-duty and heavy-duty vehicles can only be charged between 9 p.m. and 8 a.m. local time, because we assume the trucks electrified in the EFS operate during the day. In contrast, we assume that by 2050, both home charging and workplace charging would be more available, so we do not restrict the charging time for light-duty vehicles.

The parameters for all DSF units in the core scenarios are summarized in Table 2. Assumptions related to each subsector's availability (such as flexibility potential and participation rate) are documented in Section 4.1.2 of Sun et al. (2020).

Sector	Subsector	Pump Capacity	Balancing Frequency	Duration Constraint
commercial	water heating	$Max(E) - E_i$	1d	4h
	air conditioning		1d	1h
	space heating		1d	1h
industrial	machine drives		1d	1h
	process heat		1d	1h
residential	water heating		1d	8h
	clothes washing and drying		1d	8h
	dishwashing		1d	8h
	air conditioning		1d	1h
	space heating		1d	1h
transportation	light-duty vehicles		1w	8h
	medium-duty vehicles	$Max(E) - E_i$ for plugged-in hours; 0 for unplugged hours (8 a.m. to 9 p.m.)	1d	7h
	heavy-duty vehicles		1d	4h
all sectors	other ^a	$Max(E) - E_i$	1d	1h

 Table 2. Balancing Frequency and Duration Assumptions for Flexible Loads

h = hour; d = day, w = week

^a full list of subsectors aggregated into the other category is available in Sun et al. (2020).

In addition to the constrained energy-shifting described above, we allow DSF units to provide contingency and flexibility reserves. We do not allow demand-side resources to provide regulation reserves²³. We also do not model vehicle-to-grid (V2G) technologies, which may provide energy, contingency, flexibility, and regulation reserves. Allowing V2G could change the value of DSF and affect grid service prices. For simplicity, we assume a DSF unit's capacity to provide reserves is the same as its capacity to provide energy at the given hour. That is, if a DSF unit is available, it can reduce its flexible consumption to provide both energy and reserves.²⁴

The subsector-specific characteristics and constraints to DSF (i.e., energy balance period, pump capacity, duration, and reserve provision capability) are assumed to be the same in all the core scenarios (Table 3). However, the amount of DSF availability is scenario-dependent, as it involves assumptions on end-use participation in DSF as well as inherent differences in the amount and timing of electricity consumption (by subsector) driven by electrification. These scenario differences are described in the following section.

3.3 Scenarios

The core set of scenarios in the present analysis include variations along three dimensions: electrification level, VRE penetration, and DSF amount (Table 3). Results from the No DSF scenarios will be discussed in Section 4. The role of demand-side flexibility will be explored in Section 5 with a focus on Ref-NoFlex vs. Ref-HiFlex and High-NoFlex vs. High-LoFlex vs. High-HiFlex scenarios. Then in Section 6, we compare the three Low RE Costs scenarios with the three Mid RE Costs scenarios to see how VRE penetration may change the conclusions from the previous two sections.

²³ Regulation reserve is held to provide continuous, fast (second-to-second and minute-to-minute), and frequent correction of the supply and demand, typically done by system operators sending out a 4-second-interval automatic generation control signal to units that have the ability to rapidly adjust their output. While it is technically possible for DSF to provide regulation, it is the most technically-demanding reserve of the three we modeled. If we allow DSF to provide regulation, we are likely going to see slightly higher values for DSF because regulation typically has higher value than the other two reserves.

²⁴ This model representation may double-count DSF in some hours, as it allows the same DSF to provide both energy and reserve services at the same time. This is consistent with previous DSF studies (e.g., Stoll, Buechler, and Hale 2017) and is employed for computational tractability. It results in slightly over-valuation of DSF. Future work is needed to examine the impact of different model representations.

Electrification Level	Renewable Energy Cost Assumption	Demand-Side Flexibility	Scenario Name
		No	Ref-NoFlex
Reference	MID RE [®] Costs	Enhanced	Ref-HiFlex
	Mid RE Costs	No	High-NoFlex
		Base	High-LoFlex
		Enhanced	High-HiFlex
High	Low RE Costs	No	High-HiRE-NoFlex
		Base	High-HiRE-LoFlex
		Enhanced	High-HiRE-HiFlex

Table 3. Core Scenarios

^a RE = renewable energy

The core scenarios are based largely on the prior EFS supply-side scenarios (Murphy et al. 2021)²⁵ except for the difference in treatment of DSF. In the present analysis, scenarios with the same electrification and RE cost assumptions have the same generation and transmission builds, because we base our capacity mixes on ReEDS-generated scenarios *with no DSF* assumed (Figure 6). In other words, whereas Murphy et al. (2021) examine how DSF might affect the capacity mix, in this analysis, we study its operational impacts by incrementally adding DSF after the overall capacity mix has already been determined. In the Ref-, High-, and High-HiRE-scenarios, VRE accounts for 52%, 50%, and 59% of the total capacity, natural gas accounts for 34%, 39%, and 23% of the capacity, and storage accounts for 2%, 2%, and 14%.

Two of the DSF levels modeled in our scenarios, LoFlex and HiFlex, are designed to be consistent with the Base and Enhanced flexibility, respectively, from the prior EFS analysis in terms of total amount (Murphy et al. 2021, Sun et al. 2020).

Table 4 (page 18) shows the amount of flexible loads assumed in the core scenarios by sector and as a percentage of total load.

²⁵ More specifically, the 2050 power systems and other parameters from the ReEDS analysis are used to generate corresponding PLEXOS models using the process described in Section 3.1.





The amount of DSF here represents the maximum shiftable capacity of all DSF units. DSF = demand-side flexibility; Geo/Bio = geothermal/ bioenergy; NG -CT = natural gas-combustion turbine; NG-CC = natural gas-combined cycle.

Scenario	Transportation Sector	Residential Sector	Commercial Sector	Industrial Sector	All Sectors
Ref-NoFlex High-NoFlex High-HiRE-NoFlex	0	0	0	0	0
Ref-HiFlex	55 TWh	195 TWh	42 TWh	65 TWh	357 TWh
	(58%)	(13%)	(2%)	(5%)	(7%)
High-LoFlex	191 TWh	62 TWh	20 TWh	27 TWh	299 TWh
High-HiRE-LoFlex	(12%)	(4%)	(1%)	(2%)	(4%)
High-HiFlex	825 TWh	187 TWh	60 TWh	80 TWh	1,151 TWh
High-HiRE-HiFlex	(51%)	(12%)	(3%)	(5%)	(17%)

Table 4. Flexible Load in 2050^a

^a Values show absolute annual available amount of flexible load (in terawatt-hours) and percentage of flexible load relative to total annual load by sector. Load from all sectors may not equal the sum of the individual sectors because of rounding.

²⁶ Storage modeled in EFS includes pumped hydro storage, compressed air energy storage, and 4-hour battery storage.

3.4 Scope and Modeling Limitations

The present analysis applies detailed grid simulations to examine power systems operations under various electrification scenarios. In doing so, the analysis supplements prior EFS analyses and builds on the broader collection of studies that examine power systems operations with changes to load shapes, increases in VRE penetration, and greater interactions between electricity supply and demand. Despite this higher-resolution modeling, several remaining scope and modeling limitations are important to acknowledge to properly interpret our findings.

Operations Only: The present analysis includes simulations of 2050 power system operations only, and it does not examine investment decisions or other long-run impacts. The capacity mixes used for the present analysis are based on capacity expansion results described in prior EFS reports (Murphy et al. 2021, Sun et al. 2020). These reports also document the limitations of ReEDS and the related analysis. Therefore, all modeled findings reported here relate to operational impacts only; for example, the economic value of DSF represents the production cost value of DSF and excludes its potential value in avoided capacity.

Spatial Resolution and Transmission Modeling: As with the broader EFS, the geographic scope of the present analysis is the conterminous United States.²⁷ As described in Section 3.1, the modeled network for this geographic extent comprises 134 model BAs. Transmission is represented as a pipe-flow where capacity limits constrain the power exchanges between BAs as opposed to more-realistic transmission representations, such as DC or AC power flow modeling.²⁸As a result, we might underestimate the extent of transmission congestion within and between zones.

Within each model BA, individual generator units are represented, but simplifications are used in the representation of these units. For example, each unit uses a single heat rate, rather than unit-specific heat rate curves.²⁹ Furthermore, generators are decomposed using average unit sizes and, therefore, a set of generators in a region have more uniform sizes than would be expected. In general, our model representation omits certain unit-specific detail.³⁰ Additional nodal modeling with more granular generator unit and high-resolution transmission modeling would enable a more robust examination than was conducted for the present analysis.

Representation of Demand-Side Flexibility: The future amount of and constraints to flexible loads are highly uncertain because of the complex behavioral and technical factors involved.³¹ Sun et al. (2020) discuss these factors and limitations in representing DSF in the EFS, and these also apply here. In particular, the amount of DSF is assumed exogenously in each scenario and

different heat rates based on the heat rate bins used in ReEDS (Cohen et al. 2019).

 ²⁷ Electrification could lead to transmission expansion as well as increased coordination and power transfers between the United States and neighboring countries, but we do not include such possibilities in this analysis.
 ²⁸ Transmission and distribution losses are considered when ReEDS optimizes the capacity build, but the zonal load

reflects bus-bar load in the present analysis. We do not model transmission losses in this analysis. ²⁹ Within a region, the units of each generator category (e.g., natural gas-combined cycle [NG-CC]) can have

³⁰ Hydropower is an example of how a coarser treatment is applied. Specifically, we use time-slice energy limits from ReEDS, without using detailed unit-level weekly or daily energy limits or differentiating the varied types of hydropower technologies and operations.

³¹ Transportation electrical load profiles and flexibility behaviors are particularly uncertain, as vehicle demands are still evolving and depend on future developments to charging infrastructure, city planning, and many other factors (Zhang et al. 2020; Marra et al. 2012; S. Wang et al. 2020; Majidpour et al. 2016).

the cost for implementing and operating DSF are not included. Because our analysis excludes such costs, our results should be interpreted as a gross operational valuation of DSF only and not a cost-benefit analysis of flexible loads. Furthermore, we made several assumptions regarding various operational aspects of future DSF (Section 3.2). For example, we assume 100% round trip efficiency for all DSF even though pre-cooling or postponing air conditioning may have higher or lower efficiency that is typically temperature-dependent and can lead to changes in electricity demand. It is possible for DSF to provide energy and either of the flexibility or contingency reserves simultaneously in our study, leading to a slight overestimation of DSF values; while not allowing DSF to provide regulation reserve results in an underestimation. These model choices are admittedly imperfect, but model decisions are needed given uncertainties in future DSF aggregation technologies and business models. We also acknowledge that many regulatory and market factors can impact the operation and value of DSF (Eid et al. 2015; Paterakis, Erdinç, and Catalão 2017), but are outside of the scope of this analysis. We do not claim to have accurately represented all the subsector DSF behaviors, but our analysis can demonstrate the operational value of DSF in aggregate and how this value might change under different conditions (e.g., with greater electrification or VRE penetration).

Load Profiles: In addition to uncertainties and hard-to-predict behavior of flexible loads, there is a similarly great deal of unknowns with respect to future (static and dynamic) loads. These unknowns can stem from broad demographic or structural shifts in the economy, technology innovation, changes to weather patterns, and behavioral patterns. Newly electrified loads may be subject to these and additional uncertain factors (e.g., infrastructure availability for electric vehicle charging). Our analysis relies on a single base load profile for each scenario based on the EnergyPATHWAYS modeling using a single weather year — 2012 (Mai et al. 2018). Further research is needed to understand how our findings might vary with several sensitivities to these assumptions. For example, the base profiles for light-duty electric vehicle charging, autonomous vehicles, or significant ride-sharing could lead to different findings on the availability and dispatch of DSF. Multiple weather years can also be evaluated, which might enable a more robust evaluation of the impacts of extreme weather events on the operations of power systems with widespread electrification.

While acknowledging these limitations, the present analysis is, at the time of writing, the first to examine hourly systems operations, including with endogenous DSF, under high electrification grids for the entire conterminous U.S. system using models with detailed geographical and temporal resolution, and mixed integer programming (for security constrained unit commitment and economic dispatch modeling). The following sections present the results from these grid simulations.

³² The operation assumptions (Section 3.2) of demand-side flexibility are slightly different from the ReEDS analysis. In the case of light-duty vehicles, both home-charging and workplace-charging are allowed in the current analysis.

4 Results: Operation an Electrified System without Demand-side Flexibility

We first examine the hourly operation of the EFS scenarios *without* demand-side flexibility, including resource adequacy, inter-regional transmission, and VRE curtailment. As described in Section 3, these NoFlex scenarios rely directly on the capacity mix generated from the ReEDS model (Murphy et al. 2021); therefore, the operational feasibility metrics (such as unserved energy) indicate whether the optimal portfolio from ReEDS is resource-adequate.³³ By examining scenarios with reference and high electrification levels we can test whether electrification—and its impacts on annual energy demand, hourly demand, operating reserve requirements, and the capacity mix—impacts the ability to serve load or operating reserves. Subsequent sections examine the fuller set of scenarios to explore the role of flexible load and the impact of VRE in detail.

4.1 Generation and Resource Adequacy

Figure 7 shows annual electricity generation for all three NoFlex scenarios based on the ReEDSbuilt systems in Murphy et al. (2021). Natural gas generation accounts for 34%, 42%, and 25% of total annual generation in Ref-NoFlex, High-NoFlex, and High-HiRE-NoFlex, respectively. Ref-NoFlex and High-NoFlex use mid-case technology cost assumptions and have 42%–43% VRE penetration, while High-HiRE-NoFlex, which relies on lower renewable energy and storage cost assumptions to generate the capacity mix, reaches post-curtailment VRE penetration of 66%. In all scenarios, VRE generation is approximately evenly split between wind and solar generation. Murphy et al. (2021) present details on the factors driving generation mix differences between scenarios.

³³ As noted in Section 3.1, ReEDS underestimated the need for capacity in a single model BA that includes the Chicago metropolitan area.



Figure 7. Simulated 2050 annual generation for NoFlex scenarios³⁴

Geo/Bio = geothermal/ bioenergy; NG -CT = natural gas-combustion turbine; NG-CC = natural gas-combined cycle.

In all regions, High-HiRE-NoFlex has a greater share of VRE than Ref-NoFlex and High-NoFlex (Figure 8). In High-HiRE-NoFlex, VRE penetration exceeds 50% in nearly all regions, including 78% by 2050 in the Southwest Power Pool region.



Figure 8. Annual VRE penetration by region under High-NoFlex VRE scenario (left) and High-HiRE-NoFlex VRE scenario (right)

WECC refers to the non-CAISO WECC region. Similarly, SERC excludes FRCC.

The PLEXOS simulations indicate that the system serves more than 99.99% of the load and 99.96% of the operating reserves for the three NoFlex scenarios, which complies with NERC's reliability standards related to resource adequacy and operating reserves (NERC 2011, 2017). Figure 9 shows the system dispatch under Ref-NoFlex, High-NoFlex, and High-HiRE-NoFlex during days with potential high system stress—the highest total load, highest net load, and

³⁴ Storage modeled in EFS includes pumped hydro storage, compressed air energy storage, and 4-hour battery storage.
highest net load ramping—and that load can be served during these challenging days. In these scenarios where DSF is not available, storage is instrumental in charging when it is low-cost (shown as the pink area below x-axis) and discharging during times of system need (as the pink area above x-axis). For example, in the High-HiRE-NoFlex operations, storage consumes excess generation during the day and discharges during the evening ramp hours. When storage capacity is insufficient, peaking units, such as NG-CTs, are used during these ramping periods; this is particularly prevalent in High-NoFlex. Electrification and VRE also change other operational behavior, such as thermal plant commitment and dispatch patterns, transmission flows, and renewable curtailment as we describe in latter sections.



Figure 9. Daily system dispatch during potential high system stress days in 2050 in the NoFlex scenarios

The production cost modeling converts all time zones into EST. All dispatch and other operational figures are shown in EST unless otherwise noted. Pink area below the x-axis indicates storage charging.

24

In addition to supporting energy balancing, storage also plays a crucial role in providing operating reserves in the absence of DSF. Meeting the operating reserve requirements dictates having sufficient headroom and ramping capability in the timescales of the different reserve products. Figure 10 shows the operating reserve provision by technology for the three NoFlex scenarios. In these scenarios, storage, hydropower, and natural gas technologies are the main contributors to contingency and flexibility reserves. Nearly all regulation reserves are provided by storage for all three scenarios. Comparing High-NoFlex with Ref-NoFlex, we see that electrification-driven increases to contingency reserves are primarily met by natural gas and storage technologies. However, in High-HiRE-NoFlex, where storage deployment is significantly greater (Figure 6, page 18) than in the other scenarios, reserves of all types are primarily satisfied by storage. Figure 10 also shows how wind, solar, and hydro technologies provide moderate amount of reserves.



Figure 10. Operating reserve provision by technology type in the NoFlex scenarios

4.2 Transmission Impacts

As discussed in the previous section, without DSF, storage provides crucial grid flexibility for load balancing and operating reserves in all three scenarios, including those with high electrification and high shares of renewable energy. In this section, we describe how the system also relies on power transmission between zones for balancing.

Figure 11 shows the amount of annual energy exchange between 10 regions that are closely aligned with existing independent system operator (ISO)/regional transmission organization (RTO) regions or North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) reliability regions. In general, there are only minor differences in the geographic pattern of energy flows between

the three NoFlex scenarios. In all three scenarios, the Midcontinent Independent System Operator (MISO) and non-CAISO (California Independent System Operator) WECC regions are major exporters whereas regions in the southeastern United States (SERC Reliability Corporation [SERC] and Florida Reliability Coordinating Council [FRCC]) and CAISO are importers. In terms of magnitude, imports and exports are very similar between the Ref-NoFlex and High-NoFlex scenarios,³⁵ which means electrification by itself does not appear to have a significant impact on inter-regional transmission flows as local generation resources are relied upon to meet incremental demand from electrification (Murphy et al. 2021). On the other hand, under High-HiRE-NoFlex, the amounts of both import and export are greater in most regions. The increase in energy exchange is particularly prominent in the MISO region and the non-CAISO WECC region, which corresponds to the high VRE penetration in the regions shown in Figure 8 (page 22).





Black dots indicate the net annual import/export value. WECC refers to the non-CAISO WECC region and SERC excludes FRCC.

³⁵ Total transmission capacity in High-NoFlex and High-HiRE-NoFlex are 3% and 16% greater, respectively, than that in Ref-NoFlex.

Without transmission expansion or changes to operating practices, higher penetration of VRE can push transmission lines to their power transfer limits and cause issues such as network congestion and voltage stability (Yao et al. 2005). Our results show that high electrification and high VRE penetration leads to higher average utilization of the transfer capability between interfaces (Figure 12), which highlights the importance of inter-regional coordination and transmission in low carbon grids (Brown and Botterud 2020). We also show that interfaces with smaller capacities tend to be more congested or have higher utilization rates (shown as the smaller circles at the top of the utilization rate spectrum in Figure 12). The results show a slight increase in transmission utilization and congestion frequency with electrification, but more pronounced transmission impacts when electrification is combined with increased VRE (Figure 13). The transmission results indicate that the transmission expansion (including long-distance transmission and spur-line development) envisioned in Murphy et al. (2021) is important for operating a power system with high electrification and high renewable energy penetration.



Figure 12. Average interface transfer capability utilization rate distribution in the NoFlex scenarios Each grey bubble represents a zonal interface.



Figure 13. Number of congested interfaces at each hour throughout the year in the NoFlex scenarios

There are 471 zonal interfaces modeled.

Transmission congestion can lead to curtailed energy, which has also been observed in previous electrification studies (Guminski, Böing, et al. 2019). Other system inflexibilities, such as minimum plant loading and minimum on/off periods, can also lead to curtailed VRE.

4.3 Renewable Curtailment

High VRE penetration in the high electrification scenarios (in the absence of demand-side flexibility) can result in higher rates of renewable curtailment. Total curtailment is estimated to be 3% of annual available VRE in Ref-NoFlex and 8%–9% in High-NoFlex and High-HiRE-NoFlex (Table 5). The amount of VRE in all three scenarios is significantly greater than that in 2019 when VRE comprised about 10% of total generation. VRE penetrations in 2050 are estimated to be similar under Ref-NoFlex and High-NoFlex (42%–43%), but the curtailment rate is about three times greater under the high electrification case. This is because simulated electrified loads across the demand subsectors have different usage patterns that may not coincide with the renewable profiles—especially without demand-side flexibility. This phenomenon has also been noted other studies (e.g., Ebrahimi, Mac Kinnon, and Brouwer 2018).

Scenario	Ref-NoFlex	High-NoFlex	High-HiRE-NoFlex
VRE Generation (TWh)	2,172	2,987	4,641
VRE Penetration	43%	42%	66%
RE Penetration	50%	47%	70%
VRE Curtailment (TWh)	74	298	377
VRE Curtailment Rate ^a	3%	9%	8%

Table 5. Simulated 2050 Post-Curtailment Renewable Penetration and Curtailment Outcomes

^a Curtailment rate is the fraction of annual available VRE generation that is unused.

Absolute curtailment in High-HiRE-NoFlex is greater than that of High-NoFlex, as is expected due to the greater VRE in the former. Yet High-HiRE-NoFlex has a lower national average curtailment *rate*. The reasons behind this are the significantly greater amount of energy storage capacity in this scenario (462 GW versus 69 GW in High-NoFlex and 30 GW in Ref-NoFlex) and the greatly expanded transmission capacity (13% increase) in High-HiRE-NoFlex compared with High-NoFlex. Much of the storage is deployed in the east as well as CAISO, but even though storage can lower curtailment, its operation is accompanied by storage loss, which we assume to be 15%.

Though curtailment can negatively impact the economics for VRE technologies, our simulations show curtailment can be a part of the optimal dispatch and help meet grid service needs, particularly in high electrification systems (O'Shaughnessy, Cruce, and Xu 2020). Another mechanism to reduce curtailment is through DSF as we discuss in the following sections.

5 Results: Increasing Efficiency of High Electrification Systems with Demand-Side Flexibility

In Section 4, we examine the hourly operation of the EFS scenarios in the absence of demandside flexibility. Many studies have postulated that electrification could help enable the expansion of demand-side participation in power system planning and operations (see Section 2.3). In this section, we examine how flexible loads can change systems operations in the reference and high electrification scenarios with moderate levels (42%–43%) of VRE. In particular, we describe the behavior of the flexible loads as well as the operational economic value of this flexibility with various levels of electrification. In Section 6, we examine how these could change with higher VRE penetrations.

In comparing (1) Ref-HiFlex with Ref-NoFlex and (2) the High-Lo/HiFlex scenarios with High-NoFlex, the analysis indicates DSF can produce a range of system benefits that includes reduced operational costs, price volatility, and renewable curtailments. DSF helps the system achieve these operational benefits by providing two types of services: energy shifting and operating reserves.

5.1 Energy Shifting

Demand-side flexibility reduces power system operating costs primarily by increasing demand during low-price periods and decreasing demand during high-price periods. In other words, load shifting helps increase utilization of generators with low operating costs and avoids the utilization of higher-cost ones. Figure 14 shows the diurnal patterns of DSF energy service provision (in darker shades, above the x-axis) and energy recovery (in lighter shades, below the x-axis) by season; the top panel shows the hourly mean energy provision and recovery in absolute amounts, while the bottom panel shows hourly deployment of flexible loads by sector as a percentage of its average daily availability. The energy service provision means demand reduction (i.e., where the energy consumption is *shifted from*), which from hereon we refer to as "energy" because this study is from the grid operation perspective. Energy recovery corresponds to when energy consumption is *shifted to* (we refer to as "energy consumption"). Because we assume the DSF has an efficiency of 100% in this analysis, there is no energy loss in the shifting process, so the total energy service provision equals the energy recovery.³⁶

³⁶ Mismatches between the two are allowed, but with a cost penalty, in our modeling for computational tractability reasons. Such violations do occur in our grid simulations but are modest on an annual basis. For example, in the High-HiFlex scenario, violations accounted for less than 1% of the shifted load. In addition, light-duty vehicles are balanced weekly, so it is possible that the few remainder days in our monthly simulation have unequal energy consumption and recovery in the light-duty vehicle fleet.



Figure 14. DSF dispatch by sector during each hour of the day in absolute (top) mean daily provision and as a percentage (bottom) of daily provision by sector in Ref-HiFlex and High-HiFlex scenarios

Positive values indicate mean energy provision (i.e., when flexible loads are not consuming energy) and negative values represent energy recovery (i.e., when flexible loads are consuming energy). The "Other" category refers to the aggregation of miscellaneous loads from all sectors (see Section 3.2).

We analyze the DSF operation across scenarios, by examining the seasonal and diurnal patterns of DSF operation and by looking into any differences in DSF behavior across demand sectors (e.g., transportation versus buildings). The analysis is organized from longer time scale to shorter time scale, from national to subnational (in Text Box 1).

In national aggregate, DSF operation patterns are generally similar under reference and high electrification scenarios: DSF tends to shift energy consumption from the morning and evening hours to the mid-day period. This load shifting pattern enables the system to utilize the solar generation during the day, as Ref-HiFlex and High-HiFlex have similar amounts of solar (21%–24%).

But a comparison of Ref-HiFlex and High-HiFlex reveals differences exist between the various DSF sectors due to electrification. As we expect, most of the flexible load comes from the residential sector under reference electrification, whereas the transportation sector is the main source of DSF under high electrification. This represents a shift in the absolute amount of flexibility as well as a relative shift between sectors and the sectoral shift in the optimized dispatch outpaces the scale of the input assumptions. For example, about 200 GW of demand is shifted away from the evening period under High-HiFlex versus 50 GW under Ref-HiFlex– that is, the utilization of flexible loads increased by 4 times when the availability of flexible loads only increased by 3.2 times in High-HiFlex over Ref-HiFlex. This indicates that the timing of optimized vehicle charging can potentially provide higher value shifting. In other words, the operational behavior of this electrification-associated flexibility aligns well with the system needs based on our assumptions for demand flexibility (Section 3.2). Additional study is needed on behavioral and other difficult-to-model aspects of flexible loads.

In terms of seasonal patterns, we observe that the maximum daily energy provision from the DSF is similar across seasons for each scenario, suggesting that the system can benefit³⁷ from flexibility throughout the year. The magnitude of energy recovery follows the sun's pattern and moves later in the day as the seasons go from spring to winter. In the spring, unlike any other season, nearly all of the demand increase (energy recovery) occurs during daytime hours when PV provides low marginal cost generation (Mills and Wiser 2015). In the winter, the DSF units have two energy-provision peaks that correspond to the twin peaks in winter net load demand due to patterns in heating and lighting demands, while the DSF energy provision in the summer is relatively flat until evening.

Flexible loads can help facilitate supply-demand balance. As seen in Figure 15, DSF effectively reduce the net load ramps. This is achieved by providing flexibility during the more-stressful periods such as the morning and evening ramps. For example, Figure 16 shows the system net load ramps in High-NoFlex, High-HiFlex scenarios, and their differences. In the figure, the warm (red) tones indicate up ramps and the cooler (blue) tones indicate down ramps; the darker the shade, the steeper the ramps. The first two panels of Figure 16 show that the steepest ramps occur in the non-summer months: the up ramps around 4 p.m. and the down ramps around 8–9 a.m. and after 8 p.m. In the summer, the ramps are more diffused; the down ramps in the mornings occur earlier and the up ramps in the evenings occur later. Overall, in the third panel

³⁷ We note that we assume DSF operation incurs zero cost. The amount and timing of load shifting would be impacted if we add operational costs to DSF.

(High-HiFlex minus High-NoFlex) the blue shades in the mornings and throughout summer midday indicate that DSF reduces up ramps during this period, and the red shades in the afternoon hours throughout the year indicate DSF reduces evening down ramps.





Up ramps are illustrated above y=0 line, and down ramps are illustrated below y=0 line.



Figure 16. System net load ramp of High-NoFlex, High-HiFlex, and their difference (HiFlex minus NoFlex) by day of the year and time of day

Finally, the sectoral differences in flexible load availability also transfer to how DSF units operates within a day. For example, the commercial sector provides energy shifting throughout the day but not during the night (shown as green stack in Figure 14, page 31). The flexibility in the residential sector on the other hand, provides most of its flexibility by shifting energy use from the nighttime period to the daytime period (shown as yellow stack in Figure 14). This suggests flexibility in different end uses may play different roles in providing the flexibility to the future power system.

Text Box 1. Regional Variance in DSF Energy Shifting

Even though the national average shows very similar patterns for DSF operation through all four seasons, a closer look into the regions reveal some regional and seasonal nuances. DSF operation is shaped by the unique generation mix and net load characteristics of each region. In Figure 17, we show a few snap shots of seasonal DSF operation for six regions: for the non-CAISO WECC and NYISO regions, we show the DSF winter dispatch; for CAISO, PJM, ERCOT, and SPP, we show the DSF summer dispatch. As we discussed in Section 2, electrification has the potential to drive some regions in the Northeast and Northwest into winter peaking. In the figure, we identify the top 100 peak hours for each balancing area and color-code them with pink if more of these 100 peak hours fall into the summer months, with blue if more of the 100 hours fall into winter months. It shows that some places in Montana and Washington (light blue) are mainly winter peaking, and places in Nevada and New York shown in purple are dual-peaking (with peak hours in both summer and winter). We compare the DSF operation in these regions from east to west. All DSF figures are in the same scales showing the diurnal pattern of hourly mean energy provision (above the x-axis) and recovery (below the y-axis) in gigawatt. Note all hours shown are in Eastern Time Zone.

First, NYISO and PJM have very similar seasonal DSF operation patterns because they are both dual-peaking systems and have similar generation mixes (with natural gas accounting for around 43%–52% of the total generation). We show the winter DSF for NYISO and summer DSF for PJM to avoid repetition. In the winter, the simulation shows these regions have substantial DSF energy consumption during the overnight hours to provide energy service during morning ramp-up periods. In the summer, these regions show energy consumption at smaller amounts overnight and at larger amount starting from early morning corresponding to the ramp up in solar generation. The majority of the DSF energy service is provided during the evening hours.

Then we compare the summer DSF operation between ERCOT and SPP; both are summer-peaking systems with higher wind penetration in the generation mix than NYISO and PJM. Between them, SPP has higher wind penetration (44%) than ERCOT (34%) and lower solar penetration (18%) than ERCOT (25%). This strongly affects their DSF dispatch: ERCOT's DSF energy consumption has a much sharper morning peak while SPP's DSF has more energy consumption from midnight through afternoon corresponding to the variability in the wind generation.

Finally, we show the winter DSF in non-CAISO WECC and the summer DSF in CAISO. The non-CAISO WECC is a much bigger region with diverse generation sources and with balancing areas that are summer-peaking, winter-peaking, and dual-peaking. CAISO on the other hand is a summer peaking system with 44% solar generation in our simulation. As a result, CAISO is the only region in the country that shows no DSF consumption at all in the summer nights. The DSF in the non-CAISO WECC region provides substantial energy service throughout the average winter day (relative to NYISO) in addition to the morning and evening ramp periods. It consumes energy throughout the night, unlike CAISO.

This selection of regional DSF operation in the context of future peak load changes show that DSF operation is strongly influenced by the underlying generation mix and net load conditions.



Figure 17. Simulated 2050 regional DSF operation and peak load seasonality

WECC refers to the non-CAISO WECC region. The WECC and NYISO figures show winter operation, while summer operations are shown in all other regions. Other = all non-transportation flexible demand.

5.2 Operating Reserves

The previous section describes how DSF provides energy services by shifting the timing of electricity demand. As with generators, demand sectors can also provide operating reserves by holding the shiftable capacity available to meet regular or unforeseen changes to supply and demand. Specifically, in our core scenarios (Table 3, page 17), we assume DSF can provide flexibility and contingency reserves (but not regulation reserves). This section shows the extent to which DSF is relied on for these services.

DSF reduces the need for other generators such as natural gas plants and storage to provide reserves. Figure 18 illustrates the changes in reserve provision with increasing amounts of DSF in the system. The impact is considerably greater for flexibility reserve where storage makes up about 63% of the total flexibility reserve provision in High-NoFlex; yet with high levels of DSF availability (High-HiFlex), storage's contribution is reduced to 11% while DSF provides about 71% of the flexibility reserve.



Figure 18. Total operating reserve provision by technology type in High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex scenarios

Our analysis finds that DSF can provide operating reserves throughout the year. As we expect from our DSF availability inputs, Figure 19 (top) shows that DSF provides more energy and ancillary services during the summer months, and that energy service accounts for most of its provision. Figure 19 (bottom) shows that more reserve provision is available during the daytime period of 8 a.m. to 4 p.m., when DSF increases its energy consumption.



Figure 19. Total DSF hourly mean provisioned capacity by service type by month (top) and by hour of the day (bottom) in the High-HiFlex scenario

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

5.3 Impacts on Fossil Generators

In this section, we describe the impact of flexible loads on generator dispatch and utilization, including fossil fuel and renewable generators. We first examine the impact of DSF energy-shifting on fossil fuel power plant utilization, plant load factors, and unit starts. Figure 20 focuses on a one-week operation of the coal fleet and the natural gas combined cycle fleet with and without demand-side flexibility under high electrification. The figure illustrates that the generation (red area) from both coal and natural gas combined cycle fleets increases under High-HiFlex, even though less natural gas combined cycle capacity in total is committed (comparing the top of yellow lines) in High-HiFlex than in High-NoFlex.



Figure 20. Committed capacity and generation from coal and natural gas combined cycle units in a sample week in January

The observations from the weekly operation holds true in the aggregated annual results. By shifting energy consumption from high-energy-cost hours to low-energy-cost hours, the system can utilize technologies with the lowest generation costs (which includes a combination of fuel costs, start and ramping costs, variable operation and maintenance costs). Because the generation cost of coal is less than that of natural gas in these 2050 scenarios,³⁸ DSF tends to increase coal generation at the expense of natural gas-fired generation (Figure 21). Different relative fuel prices or policies could yield an opposite effect.



Figure 21. Generation duration curve of coal and natural gas combined cycle units in High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex scenarios

The x-axis shows the fraction of time within the 2050 simulation year.

³⁸ Fuel prices are based on the AEO2018 Reference case with adjustments made from the ReEDS modeling (Murphy et al. 2021; Sun et al. 2020). Note that no emissions price or limit are enforced in these scenarios.

Our analysis also shows that DSF can reduce the number of low-load hours for fossil fuel generators. The plant load factors for coal units increase with the added DSF (Figure 22). A number of natural gas combined cycle units are never turned on in the High-HiFlex scenario (shown as the small grey dots converging along the zero value in the right panel of Figure 22). Even though the average plant load factor of the natural gas combined cycle units decreases in High-HiFlex, for the natural gas combined cycle units that are committed, their plant load factors rise (shown as the small grey dots above the upper edge of the pink box indicating the 75th percentile). This is also shown by the week-long example from Figure 20 (page 38).



Figure 22. Plant load factor distribution of coal and natural gas combined cycle plants under High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex scenarios

Each box extends from the lower to upper quartile of plant load factors with a line at the median; whiskers extend from Q1-1.5*(Q3-Q1) to Q3+1.5*(Q3-Q1); flier points are those that pass the whiskers. The grey dots show individual plant's load factors.

DSF also considerably lowers the number of starts and shutdowns of natural gas combined cycle units, but the impact on coal starts is negligible (Figure 23). Natural gas combined cycle units require shorter start time and can conduct daily start and stop operations – indeed this is what they are called to do under High-NoFlex. But coal units typically require longer start time and minimum up periods. Increasing DSF in the system drives down the overall ramping needs (Figure 15, page 33), and thereby lowering the number of starts for natural gas combined cycle units and increasing their plant load factor, despite lower committed capacity. The impacts of energy-shifting DSF in reducing the number of low-load hours for fossil fuel generators and reducing the starts of gas generators are consistent with previous demand response studies (Stoll, Buechler, and Hale 2017; Perlstein et al. 2012).



Figure 23. Number of starts per unit per year in High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex scenarios

Consistent with previous studies, we also find DSF impacts the operation of renewable energy generators, particularly by reducing curtailment (McKenna, Grünewald, and Thomson 2015; Bitaraf and Rahman 2018; Gils 2016). Figure 24 shows a comparison of annual renewable curtailment for the reference and high electrification scenarios with different levels of DSF. Compared to the Ref-NoFlex scenario, renewable curtailment under Ref-HiFlex is reduced by 24 TWh; compared with High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex and High-HiFlex have 41 TWh and 54 TWh lower renewable curtailment respectively. In terms of VRE curtailment rate, these quantities translate to reducing the national annual average rate from 3.3% in Ref-NoFlex to 2.2% in Ref-HiFlex, and from 9.0% in High-NoFlex to 7.8% in High-LoFlex and 7.4% in High-HiFlex.



Figure 24. Total curtailment (bars) and average curtailment rate (dots) in the Ref-NoFlex, Ref-HiFlex, High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex scenarios

The reduction in curtailment is achieved through shifting load from the low-renewable-output periods to the high-renewable-output periods. Figure 25 illustrates the system dispatch during the peak load, peak net load ramp, and highest hourly VRE penetration days³⁹ under High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex. The dashed line in the figure shows the original load before DSF energy shifting, which peaks around 5 p.m. In all the high-stress periods, DSF reduces the evening load and increases the daytime load. For the peak load day, the result of the shifting is reduced total peak load. In the peak net load ramp day, shifting early morning load later and shifting evening load earlier significantly reduces the ramp for the conventional generation fleet. For the highest VRE penetration day, the result is a significant reduction in renewable curtailment (shown in grey).

³⁹ DSF can change the net load ramp and the instant VRE penetration, so in this figure, we fix the days to the key period days in the High-NoFlex scenario for direct comparison.

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.



Figure 25. Daily dispatch for high potential stress days in 2050 in High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, High-HiFlex scenarios Dotted line shows the original static load from the NoFlex scenarios. Pink area below the x-axis indicates storage charging.

43

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

5.4 Production Costs and Price Variations

The previous sections describe the dispatch behavior of DSF and the consequential impacts to generators. These DSF outcomes—including reduced magnitude of system ramps, increased use of low-cost generation, and reduced renewable curtailment—help reduce overall system operating costs. In this section, we report the *gross*⁴⁰ production cost savings associated with DSF, which, as we expected, are greater under high electrification than reference electrification (Table 6). For example, total annual production cost in the Ref-HiFlex scenario is \$2.8 billion (4.2%) lower than in the Ref-NoFlex scenario. Similarly, total production cost is \$4.7 billion (4.3%) lower in the High-LoFlex and \$10 billion (9.3%) in the High-HiFlex scenarios (relative to High-NoFlex). These cost savings are primarily from reduced fuel and startup/shutdown costs; smaller savings come from avoided variable operation and maintenance (O&M) costs.

Scenario	Fuel Cost	Start and Shutdown Cost	Variable O&M Cost	Total Cost	Cost Difference from NoFlex
Ref-NoFlex	56.86	2.79	5.54	65.18	Ref-NoFlex
Ref-HiFlex	55.32	1.70	5.41	62.42	-2.76 (-4.24%)
High-NoFlex	93.60	5.50	8.90	108.00	High-NoFlex
High-LoFlex	91.09	3.60	8.63	103.31	-4.69 (-4.34%)
High-HiFlex	87.72	2.01	8.24	97.96	-10.04 (-9.30%)

Table 6. Simulated 2050 Total Operation Cost by Type (Billion \$)

The production cost value per unit of DSF⁴¹ can be calculated by dividing these annual production cost savings by the annual amount of DSF energy shifted (Table 7). By this calculation, we estimate that the annual average of the gross operational value of DSF ranges from \$16/MWh in Ref-HiFlex to \$22/MWh in High-LoFlex and to \$17/MWh in High-HiFlex. These results suggest DSF can have greater value under higher electrification. High electrification leads to sharper demand peaks and more variability in the net load that can be mitigated with DSF. The results also suggest there are diminishing returns with DSF as shown by the lower DSF value under HiFlex versus LoFlex scenarios. The declining marginal value of DSF with increasing participation is consistent with findings from the demand response literature (Arteconi et al. 2016) and in the prior EFS analysis (Murphy et al. 2021).

⁴⁰ Costs (operating and fixed) costs for DSF are excluded in this analysis hence net costs are not estimated.

⁴¹ The resulting value includes both the energy and the reserve values from DSF.

Scenario	Total Cost Saving (Billion \$)	DSF Availability (TW-h)	DSF Energy Shifted (TWh)	DSF Value (\$/MW-h Availability)	DSF Value (\$/MWh)
Ref-NoFlex	Ref-NoFlex	_	—	_	_
Ref-HiFlex	2.76	357.00	171.20	7.74	16.14
High-NoFlex	High-NoFlex	_	—	_	_
High-LoFlex	4.69	299.00	216.99	15.68	21.60
High-HiFlex	10.04	1,151.00	592.27	8.72	16.95

Table 7. Simulated 2050 Annual Average Value of DSF

Table 7 also shows a slightly different measure of DSF value. Instead of dividing the production cost savings by the amount of energy shifted, one can divide by the total amount of DSF available, even though a good portion of shiftable load is not used, especially in the Ref-HiFlex and the High-HiFlex scenarios. By this calculation, we estimate an operational value ranging from \$8/MW-h to \$16/MW-h for the available DSF in all the scenarios shown. The same qualitative relationships between scenarios exists whether DSF value is measured based on energy shifted or available capacity. These estimates are consistent with a previous study of demand response in the Western Interconnection (Ma and Cheung 2016), which finds a value of \$9.5/MW-h for available DSF in scenarios with about 33% VRE penetration.⁴²

These results can also be compared with the value of DSF estimates from a prior EFS report (Murphy et al. 2021). The prior estimates, which include both the operational and capacity value of DSF from 2018 to 2050, range from \$11/MW-h to \$19/MW-h on a levelized basis.⁴³ The present analysis measures DSF's operational value in 2050 only, but does so with higher temporal resolution than in the prior analysis. Despite these differences, the current set of detailed estimates confirms the prior finding that DSF can have significant value particularly when combined with electrification; however, this value declines with increasing amounts of DSF.

In addition to reducing gross system operational cost, DSF can also reduce electricity price variability and volatility. As Figure 26 shows, the addition of DSF allows the price⁴⁴ to stabilize at around \$30/MWh for more hours of the year. And the addition leads to fewer hours of both extreme high prices caused by reserve or energy shortage and very low prices caused by renewable curtailment. The role of DSF in reducing price volatility is consistent with previous observations (Albadi and El-Saadany 2007).

⁴² This result is from the high renewable scenario in the study; the reference scenario from Ma and Cheung (2016) has a VRE penetration of 15% and is not comparable to the system in our present analysis and is therefore not used. ⁴³ Specifically, Murphy et al. (2020) calculated the ratio of the present value of system cost savings to the present value of available DSF over the 2018–2050 period, using a 3% real discount rate.

⁴⁴ The electricity prices reported are the marginal, or shadow, prices of the load balancing constraint in the model. These prices represent the operating costs to serve the marginal unit of electricity.



Figure 26. Duration curve for the national average marginal hourly price from each balancing area, weighted by load

6 Results: Envisioning High Renewable High Electrification Futures

The previous section investigates the operation and impacts of DSF in systems with varying levels of electrification. In this section, we examine the grid integration of VRE in power systems of highly electrified energy futures and analyze the role of DSF in such systems. Specifically, this section is focused on the operation strategies of the High-HiRE scenarios, which include about 4600 TWh of VRE generation—equivalent to 66% of total 2050 generation in the scenarios and in excess of annual U.S. load in 2020. Where appropriate, we compare results with the High scenarios (High-NoFlex, High-LoFlex, and High-HiFlex), which had lower (about 42%) VRE penetration.

6.1 Operational Feasibility

Section 4 describes the operational feasibility of the NoFlex scenarios by examining the amount of unserved load and unserved reserves. Among all NoFlex scenarios, the most unserved load was found under the scenario with the largest share (66%) of VRE (High-HiRE-NoFlex). Without DSF in this scenario, 852 MWh of electricity demand was unmet, and even though this quantity represents less than 0.01% of annual demand, it is the largest of all scenarios modeled. However, when DSF is added to the mix, we find that the amount of annual unserved load can be reduced to only 0.5%–2.0% of that found in the NoFlex scenario (to 16 MWh in High-HiRE-LoFlex and to 4 MWh in High-HiRE-HiFlex).

In addition to unserved load, we also find that the amount of unmet operating reserves declines with DSF. For example, High-HiRE-NoFlex has a total of 15 gigawatt-hours (GW-h) of unmet reserves and High-HiRE-HiFlex only has 0.46 GW-h. These results show how DSF can help increase system adequacy, especially in power systems with high VRE shares. These results are consistent with previous studies (Hurley, Peterson, and Whited 2013; F. Wang et al. 2017) that explore demand response as a resource for improving system reliability.

The dispatch stacks in Figure 27 show how DSF can help support system operation during stressful periods. Specifically, it shows economic dispatch of the generators and flexible loads during three potentially high-stress days, peak load, peak ramp, and highest VRE penetration for the set of High-HiRE scenarios. DSF shifts the load from the dashed line (indicating the original load without DSF) to one that is better aligned with net load to better match the generation pattern of wind and solar, thereby reducing the risk of unserved energy and reducing renewable curtailment.



Figure 27. Dispatch during potential high stress days in 2050 in High-HiRE scenarios Dotted line shows the original static load from the NoFlex scenarios. Pink area below the x-axis indicates storage charging.

48

This report is available at no cost from the National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) at www.nrel.gov/publications.

6.2 Curtailment

With more RE capacity and available generation, estimated curtailment under the High-HiRE scenarios is greater than that from the High scenarios in absolute terms. Table 8 shows how this applies across all demand-side flexibility scenarios. For example, a difference in annual curtailment of 79 TWh (377 TWh vs. 298 TWh) is estimated between the High-HiRE-NoFlex and High-NoFlex. However, the VRE curtailment rate-curtailment as a fraction of available annual RE generation-under the High-HiRE scenarios are actually lower than under the High scenarios with the corresponding level of DSF. As mentioned in Section 4.3, lower curtailment rates under the HiRE scenarios are realized due to the greater storage deployment and transmission capacity expansion in these scenarios. In fact, when including the losses from storage with curtailment (see Table 8), the rates under the High-HiRE and High scenarios are more similar (7.5%–9.3% under the High scenarios and 6.8%–8.8% under the High-HiRE scenarios). As a side note, the decreasing storage losses with the addition of DSF in Table 8 indicates a reduction in storage utilization. Some types of DSF, such as thermal loads, avoid conversion losses because cooling or heating is used directly (Robert, Sisodia, and Gopalan 2018), and changing the charging hours of electric vehicles (not vehicle-to-grid) does not incur an efficiency loss either. In such cases, the use of DSF usually represents an efficiency gain over for example, battery storage that needs to be converted back and forth into chemical storage.

Scenario	Curtailment (TWh)	Curtailment Rate (%)	VRE Penetration (after curtailment)	Storage Loss (TWh)
High-NoFlex	298	9.1%	42.4%	7
High-LoFlex	257	7.8%	43.0%	4
High-HiFlex	244	7.4%	43.2%	2
High-HiRE-NoFlex	377	7.5%	65.5%	66
High-HiRE-LoFlex	346	6.9%	66.0%	56
High-HiRE-HiFlex	317	6.3%	66.4%	25

Table 8. Simulated 2050 VRE Curtailment in High and High-HiRE Scenarios

Figure 28 also shows how DSF can help lower curtailment in all high electrification scenarios. VRE curtailment is 54 TWh (18%) lower in High-HiFlex and 60 TWh (16%) lower in High-HiRE-HiFlex relative to the corresponding NoFlex cases. Figure 28 (page 50) shows how DSF helps avoid curtailment during all months, but curtailment remains high during the spring months, partly because only daily or weekly flexible loads are considered. The monthly and seasonal variations in curtailment are greater in the High-HiRE scenarios, where curtailment can be three times larger than under the High scenarios. This result highlights how longer-duration sources of flexibility, such as electrolytic hydrogen production, have the potential to reduce the seasonal mismatch between supply and demand under these high electrification and high renewable scenarios but such options are not included in the current analysis.



Figure 28. Total monthly VRE curtailment in High-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (top) and High-HiRE-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (bottom)

Diurnal patterns for curtailment are similar in the High and High-HiRE scenarios with curtailment closely following daytime solar production pattern (Figure 29, page 51). However, as with the seasonal trends, diurnal curtailment patterns are starker in the High-HiRE scenarios. As described above, demand-side flexibility can reduce curtailment by shifting load to daytime hours to align with solar generation and away from evening hours. Conversely, DSF has a more limited impact on nighttime curtailment. This is, in part, because there is less nighttime curtailment to avoid, but also because DSF is more limited during nighttime hours under our assumptions (Section 3.2). Overall, these findings suggest a synergy between VRE, particularly PV, generation and flexible loads, particularly electric vehicle charging.



Figure 29. Mean hourly renewable curtailment in High-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (left) and High-HiRE-No/Lo/HiFlex scenarios (right)

6.3 Production Costs

The High-HiRE scenarios have lower total system operation cost than the High scenarios because of the greater amount of renewable energy generation with zero operating costs. Capital or other fixed costs are not included in the PLEXOS modeling, but they are considered in the prior EFS analysis (Murphy et al. 2021). Table 9 (page 52) shows these differences in production costs between scenarios with different VRE penetrations as well as how DSF can reduce total production costs for any given VRE penetration system.

Total production costs of the High-HiRE scenarios are less than half of the costs in the High scenarios. Correspondingly, the value of DSF is lower in the High-HiRE scenarios than in the High scenarios. Under the High-HiRE scenarios, DSF value per megawatt-hour of available flexible load ranges from \$4/MW-h to \$7/MW-h under the High-HiRE scenarios compared with \$9/MWh-h to \$16/MWh-h under the High scenarios. In terms of DSF value per megawatt-hour of load shifted, DSF has a value of around \$8/MWh-\$12/MWh under the High-HiRE scenarios. The decline in the absolute value of DSF with the increase in renewable penetration is also observed by Ma and Cheung (2016). However, it is important to note that in the high renewable scenarios, DSF generates more cost saving as a *percentage* of total cost—up to 4.66% of total system operation cost in High-HiRE-LoFlex and 10.35% in High-HiRE-HiFlex, relative to High-HiRE-NoFlex (Table 9).

Scenario	Total Cost (Billion \$)	Total Cost Saving (Billion \$)	Cost Saving Percentage (%)	DSF Value (\$/MW-h Availability)	DSF Value (\$/MWh Energy Shifted)
High-NoFlex	108.00	_	_	—	—
High-LoFlex	103.31	4.69	4.34%	15.68	21.60
High-HiFlex	97.96	10.04	9.30%	8.72	16.95
High-HiRE- NoFlex	45.03	_	_	_	_
High-HiRE- LoFlex	42.93	2.10	4.66%	7.02	11.52
High-HiRE- HiFlex	40.37	4.66	10.35%	4.05	8.20

Table 9. Simulated 2050 Gross Cost Savings in High Electrification Scenarios^a

^a The cost of DSF is assumed to be zero, so the cost savings reported here are gross savings without accounting for any implementation or operation cost.

Systems with higher RE penetration can have greater (short-run) energy price variability due to the greater variations with net load. In addition, more low-price hours are also commonly found and reflected by the greater curtailment as discussed above. Figure 30 and Figure 31 (page 53) show the number of hours of high- (top) and low- (bottom) price hours, respectively, for the High-HiRE-NoFlex (left) and High-HiRE-HiFlex (right) scenarios. Without DSF, regions in the Southeast, Southwest, and Northeast experience tens or a hundred hours with high prices, which we define as hours with prices >\$100/MWh. On the other hand, low price (<\$1/MWh) hours are common throughout the country but are most prominent in the central wind belt, where many regions experience thousands of low-price hours during the year in our simulations. As discussed in Section 5, hourly prices typically fall between \$20/MWh and \$40/MWh under the High scenarios.

The right sides of Figure 30 and Figure 31 show how DSF can mitigate some of the extreme price periods under the high renewable and high electrification scenarios. As Figure 30 shows, DSF can be effective in avoiding the highest price peaks: hours with a price higher than \$100/MWh are almost eliminated across all BAs in High-HiRE-HiFlex. And by reducing curtailment, DSF also reduces the number of hours with low prices although the differences are less pronounced in Figure 31.



Figure 30. Number of hours with price higher than \$100/MWh in High-HiRE-NoFlex (left) and High-HiRE-HiFlex (right) scenarios by balancing area



Figure 31. Number of hours with price lower than \$1/MWh in High-HiRE-NoFlex (left) and High-HiRE-HiFlex (right) scenarios by balancing area

6.4 Emissions

Electrification reduces carbon emissions in the energy sector. Due to the energy efficient nature of many electrified technologies, the energy-sector wide carbon emissions are reduced by 23% (1.1 billion tonnes of CO₂) in 2050 going from reference to high electrification (Murphy et al. 2021). But because high electrification scenarios serve 40% more electric load than reference scenarios in 2050, it results in an increase of carbon emissions in the electricity sector (Figure 32). High VRE can reduce carbon emissions in the electrification levels. This is why many electrification studies (Dennis, Colburn, and Lazar 2016; Jones et al. 2018) also call for the reduction of the carbon intensity level in the electricity sector.

Demand-side flexibility increases the ability of VRE to lower CO₂ emissions in electrification futures (Figure 32). We find that under high electrification, higher amounts of DSF can reduce carbon emissions by 5.4% (58.7 million tonnes of CO₂) compared with High-NoFlex; under high electrification plus high VRE, high DSF can reduce carbon emissions by 8.3% (44.4 million tonnes of CO₂) compared with High-HiRE-NoFlex. On the surface, these results seem to contradict previous demand response studies (Hummon et al. 2013; E. T. Hale, Stoll, and Novacheck 2018), which find that when the objective function minimizes costs, load flexibility increases total carbon emissions. This is because the generation mixes and operation conditions in those studied systems are similar to the system we have today. As several studies (Denholm et al. 2013; E. Hale et al. 2018) point out, flexibility from storage and demand response could decrease carbon emissions at high VRE penetrations and our results support such an hypothesis.



Figure 32. Annual power system CO₂ emissions (million tonnes) and difference from Ref-NoFlex emissions

7 Conclusion

This analysis presents high-resolution grid simulations of U.S. power systems in 2050 under scenarios with various levels of electrification, demand-side flexibility, and penetration of variable renewable energy (VRE). The overarching finding from this analysis is that the operation of the power system under high levels of electrified demand is feasible at the hourly level—even with unprecedented amounts (total installed capacity of 1.3 TW) of VRE for the United States—and that the operational efficiency of such systems can be enhanced through the expansion of demand-side flexibility, especially flexibility from newly electrified loads.

We identify four other primary findings:

- The U.S. power system can operate under scenarios with widespread electrification—and associated changes to electricity demand patterns—with high levels of VRE penetration (66% of annual national generation) through the expansion and investment in existing commercial technologies.
- 2. Demand-side flexibility—mainly from optimized vehicle charging but also from flexible operations of other end-use equipment used in buildings and industry—can result in observable changes in how the power system operates, such as reduced system net load ramps and reduced thermal plant cycling. And it can alleviate the challenges of operating a high VRE power system under high electrification by providing energy shifting and operation reserves, resulting in improved operational reliability and lowered VRE curtailment (up to 60 TWh or 16% less curtailment in High-HiRE-HiFlex compared to High-HiRE-NoFlex).
- 3. Assuming no or low operating costs with demand-side flexibility, flexible loads in highly electrified futures can lower power system operation costs by providing high-value grid services during periods of system stress and by increasing the utilization of more-efficient lower-cost units. This results in gross operational values of \$9/MW-h to \$16/MW-h of available flexible load *capacity* and \$17/MWh-\$22/MWh of shifted load.
- 4. Coupling demand-side flexibility with VRE enhances the ability of electrification to decarbonize the energy sector, because demand-side flexibility is effective in boosting generation from the least-cost sources. High-HiRE-HiFlex can result in 8.3% carbon emission reduction (44.4 million tonnes of CO₂) compared to High-HiRE-NoFlex.

The scenario-specific quantitative estimates that lead to these findings are described in the main body of the report. Despite the detailed grid simulations used to develop these estimates, there are several areas where modeling and analysis improvements could enable refined numerical estimates as well as improve confidence in the overall qualitative findings. Here, we list a few select research areas that would improve grid modeling of power systems under highly electrified futures.

With electrification, the demand sectors may become increasingly dynamic and important participants in the operation of the power system. Co-optimizing supply-and demand-side flexibility resources is a growing area of research, and the present analysis contributes to this body of work. However, additional research on flexible load operation, cost and value— including across a wide range of subsectors and end uses in commercial and residential

buildings, transportation, and industry—can support more robust and granular modeling of demand-side flexibility. A related research area where further efforts are also likely needed includes the markets, regulations, business models, and practices needed to incentivize or enable flexible loads to provide the types of services envisioned in our analysis.

Future studies of electrification can also benefit from a more detailed and realistic representation of the transmission network and generation fleet. Such detailed examinations will likely face computational challenges; therefore, judicious use of decomposition (e.g., Novacheck, Brinkman, and Porro 2018) and innovative approximation methods for high-dimension dynamic programming (Anderson, Zéphyr, and Cardell 2017) may be needed. Additionally, further high-fidelity analysis is needed to further assess grid reliability of high electrification systems at the transmission and distribution levels. Such detailed examinations are needed for both nationwide and regional analyses of electrification.

Given the complexities of electrification and the broader energy system, these suggested areas represent only a small subset of the research needed to better understand electrification's future impacts.⁴⁵ Nonetheless, improvements to power system models are an important subset given the more-integral role of electricity under potential high electrification scenarios for the United States.

⁴⁵ See Mai et al. (2018), Murphy et al. (2021), and Sun et al. (2020) for further discussion of research needs related to electrification analysis.

8 References

- Aalami, H. A., M. Parsa Moghaddam, and G. R. Yousefi. 2010. "Demand Response Modeling Considering Interruptible/Curtailable Loads and Capacity Market Programs." *Applied Energy* 87 (1): 243–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2009.05.041.
- Albadi, M. H., and E. F. El-Saadany. 2007. "Demand Response in Electricity Markets: An Overview." In 2007 IEEE Power Engineering Society General Meeting, PES. https://doi.org/10.1109/PES.2007.385728.
- Alstone, Peter, Jennifer Potter, Mary Ann Piette, Peter Schwartz, Michael A. Berger, Laurel N. Dunn, Sarah J. Smith, et al. 2017. "Final Report on Phase 2 Results: 2025 California Demand Response Potential Study." Berkeley, CA.
- Anderson, C Lindsay, Luckny Zéphyr, and Judith B Cardell. 2017. "A Vision for Co-Optimized T&D System Interaction with Renewables and Demand Response." In *Proceedings of the 50th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*.
- Arteconi, Alessia, Dieter Patteeuw, Kenneth Bruninx, Erik Delarue, William D'haeseleer, and Lieve Helsen. 2016. "Active Demand Response with Electric Heating Systems: Impact of Market Penetration." *Applied Energy* 177 (September): 636–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.05.146.
- Baruah, Pranab J., Nicholas Eyre, Meysam Qadrdan, Modassar Chaudry, Simon Blainey, Jim W. Hall, Nicholas Jenkins, and Martino Tran. 2014. "Energy System Impacts from Heat and Transport Electrification." *Proceedings of Institution of Civil Engineers: Energy* 167 (3): 139–51. https://doi.org/10.1680/ener.14.00008.
- Berrill, Peter, Anders Arvesen, Yvonne Scholz, Hans Christian Gils, and Edgar G Hertwich. 2016. "Environmental Impacts of High Penetration Renewable Energy Scenarios for Europe." *Environmental Research Letters* 11 (014012). https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/11/1/014012.
- Bitaraf, Hamideh, and Saifur Rahman. 2018. "Reducing Curtailed Wind Energy through Energy Storage and Demand Response." *IEEE Transactions on Sustainable Energy* 9 (1): 228–36. https://doi.org/10.1109/TSTE.2017.2724546.
- Bloom, Aaron, Aaron Townsend, David Palchak, Joshua Novacheck, Jack King, Clayton Barrows, Eduardo Ibanez, et al. 2016. "Eastern Renewable Generation Integration Study."
- Boßmann, T., and I. Staffell. 2015. "The Shape of Future Electricity Demand: Exploring Load Curves in 2050s Germany and Britain." *Energy* 90 (October): 1317–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENERGY.2015.06.082.
- Brand, Christian, Celine Cluzel, and Jillian Anable. 2017. "Modeling the Uptake of Plug-in Vehicles in a Heterogeneous Car Market Using a Consumer Segmentation Approach." *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 97 (March): 121–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tra.2017.01.017.

- Brouwer, Anne Sjoerd, Machteld van den Broek, William Zappa, Wim C. Turkenburg, and André Faaij. 2016. "Least-Cost Options for Integrating Intermittent Renewables in Low-Carbon Power Systems." *Applied Energy* 161 (January): 48–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.09.090.
- Brown, Patrick R., and Audun Botterud. 2020. "The Value of Inter-Regional Coordination and Transmission in Decarbonizing the US Electricity System." *Joule* 5 (1): 115–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joule.2020.11.013.
- Capros, Pantelis, Georgios Zazias, Stavroula Evangelopoulou, Maria Kannavou, Theofano Fotiou, Pelopidas Siskos, Alessia De Vita, and Konstantinos Sakellaris. 2019. "Energy-System Modelling of the EU Strategy towards Climate-Neutrality." *Energy Policy* 134 (November): 110960. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2019.110960.
- Cleary, Brendan, Aidan Duffy, Alan O'Connor, Michael Conlon, and Vasilis Fthenakis. 2015. "Assessing the Economic Benefits of Compressed Air Energy Storage for Mitigating Wind Curtailment." *IEEE Transactions on Sustainable Energy* 6 (3): 1021–28. https://doi.org/10.1109/TSTE.2014.2376698.
- Cohen, Stuart, Jon Becker, Dave Bielen, Maxwell Brown, Wesley Cole, Kelly Eurek, Will Frazier, et al. 2019. "Regional Energy Deployment System (ReEDS) Model Documentation: Version 2018."
- Cole, Wesley, Will Frazier, Paul Donohoo-Vallett, Trieu Mai, and Paritosh Das. 2018. "2018 Standard Scenarios Report: A U.S. Electricity Sector Outlook."
- Deason, Jeff, Max Wei, Greg Leventis, Sarah Smith, and Lisa Schwartz. 2018. "Electrification of Buildings and Industry in the United States: Drivers, Barriers, Prospects, and Policy Approaches." Berkeley, CA.
- Denholm, Paul, Jennie Jorgenson, Marissa Hummon, David Palchak, Brendan Kirby, Ookie Ma, and Mark O'malley. 2013. "The Impact of Wind and Solar on the Value of Energy Storage."
- Denholm, Paul, Jennie Jorgenson, Mackay Miller, Ella Zhou, and Caixia Wang. 2015. "Methods for Analyzing the Economic Value of Concentrating Solar Power with Thermal Energy Storage." Golden, CO. https://doi.org/10.2172/1215267.
- Denholm, Paul, Trieu Mai, Rick Wallace Kenyon, Ben Kroposki, and Mark O'malley. 2020. "Inertia and the Power Grid: A Guide Without the Spin." Golden, CO.
- Dennis, Keith, Ken Colburn, and Jim Lazar. 2016. "Environmentally Beneficial Electrification: The Dawn of 'Emissions Efficiency." *The Electricity Journal* 29: 52–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tej.2016.07.007.
- Dupont, B., K. Dietrich, C. De Jonghe, A. Ramos, and R. Belmans. 2014. "Impact of Residential Demand Response on Power System Operation: A Belgian Case Study." *Applied Energy* 122 (June): 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.02.022.
- Ebrahimi, Siavash, Michael Mac Kinnon, and Jack Brouwer. 2018. "California End-Use Electrification Impacts on Carbon Neutrality and Clean Air." *Applied Energy* 213 (March): 435–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.01.050.
- EIA. 2018. "Annual Electric Power Industry Report, Form EIA-861 Detailed Data Files." 2018. https://www.eia.gov/electricity/data/eia861/.
- Eid, Cherrelle, Paul Codani, Yurong Chen, Yannick Perez, and Rudi Hakvoort. 2015.
 "Aggregation of Demand Side Flexibility in a Smart Grid: A Review for European Market Design." In *International Conference on the European Energy Market, EEM*. Vol. 2015-August. IEEE Computer Society. https://doi.org/10.1109/EEM.2015.7216712.
- FERC. 2018. "Demand Response and Advanced Metering 2018 Assessment of Staff Report Federal Energy Regulatory Commission."
 - ——. 2020. "Participation of Distributed Energy Resource Aggregations in Markets Operated by Regional Transmission Organizations and Independent System Operators." Docket No. RM18-9-000; Order No. 2222. Washington, DC.
- Frew, Bethany, Wesley Cole, Paul Denholm, A. Will Frazier, Nina Vincent, and Robert Margolis. 2019. "Sunny with a Chance of Curtailment: Operating the US Grid with Very High Levels of Solar Photovoltaics." *IScience* 21 (November): 436–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2019.10.017.
- Gagnon, Pieter, Brady Stoll, Ali Ehlen, Trieu Mai, Galen Barbose, Andrew Mills, and Jarrett Zuboy. 2018. "Estimating the Value of Improved Distributed Photovoltaic Adoption Forecasts for Utility Resource Planning." Golden, CO.
- Gils, Hans Christian. 2016. "Economic Potential for Future Demand Response in Germany -Modeling Approach and Case Study." *Applied Energy* 162 (January): 401–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.10.083.
- Gottwalt, Sebastian, Johannes G\u00e4rttner, Hartmut Schmeck, and Christof Weinhardt. 2017. "Modeling and Valuation of Residential Demand Flexibility for Renewable Energy Integration." *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid* 8 (6): 2565–74. https://doi.org/10.1109/TSG.2016.2529424.
- Guminski, Andrej, Felix Böing, Alexander Murmann, and Serafin von Roon. 2019. "System Effects of High Demand-Side Electrification Rates: A Scenario Analysis for Germany in 2030." *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Energy and Environment* 8 (2): e327. https://doi.org/10.1002/wene.327.
- Guminski, Andrej, Claudia Fiedler, Christoph Pellinger, Tobias Hübner, Viktor Stryczek, and Serafin Von Roon. 2019. "Electrification Decarbonization Efficiency in Europe-a Case Study for the Industry Sector." In *IAEE International Conference – Local and Global Markets*.

Hale, Elaine, Lori Bird, Rajaraman Padmanabhan, and Christina Volpi. 2018. "Potential Roles

for Demand Response in High-Growth Electric Systems with Increasing Shares of Renewable Generation."

- Hale, Elaine, Brady Stoll, and Trieu Mai. 2016. "Capturing the Impact of Storage and Other Flexible Technologies on Electric System Planning."
- Hale, Elaine T., Brady L. Stoll, and Joshua E. Novacheck. 2018. "Integrating Solar into Florida's Power System: Potential Roles for Flexibility." *Solar Energy* 170 (August): 741–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2018.05.045.
- Hansen, Kenneth, Brian Vad Mathiesen, and Iva Ridjan Skov. 2019. "Full Energy System Transition towards 100% Renewable Energy in Germany in 2050." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, March, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2018.11.038.
- Hummon, Marissa, David Palchak, Paul Denholm, Jennie Jorgenson, Daniel J Olsen, Sila Kiliccote, Nance Matson, et al. 2013. "Grid Integration of Aggregated Demand Response, Part 2: Modeling Demand Response in a Production Cost Model."
- Hurley, Doug, Paul Peterson, and Melissa Whited. 2013. "Demand Response as a Power System Resource Program Designs, Performance, and Lessons Learned in the United States."
- Ibanez, Eduardo, Ibrahim Krad, and Erik Ela. 2014. "A Systematic Comparison of Operating Reserve Methodologies." In *IEEE Power and Energy Society General Meeting*. Vol. 2014-October. IEEE Computer Society. https://doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2014.6939462.
- Jones, Ryan, Ben Haley, Gabe Kwok, Jeremy Hargreaves, and Jim Williams. 2018. "Electrification and the Future of Electricity Markets: Transitioning to a Low-Carbon Energy System." *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine* 16 (4): 79–89. https://doi.org/10.1109/MPE.2018.2823479.
- Kaluza, Sebastian, David Almeida, and Paige Mullen. 2017. "BMW i ChargeForward: PG&E's Electric Vehicle Smart Charging Pilot."
- Katz, Jonas, Olexandr Balyk, and Pablo Hevia-Koch. 2016. "The Impact of Residential Demand Response on the Costs of a Fossil-Free System Reserve."
- Khanna, Nina, David Fridley, Nan Zhou, Nihan Karali, Jingjing Zhang, and Wei Feng. 2019.
 "Energy and CO2 Implications of Decarbonization Strategies for China beyond Efficiency: Modeling 2050 Maximum Renewable Resources and Accelerated Electrification Impacts." *Applied Energy* 242 (May): 12–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2019.03.116.
- Leighty, Wayne, Joan M. Ogden, and Christopher Yang. 2012. "Modeling Transitions in the California Light-Duty Vehicles Sector to Achieve Deep Reductions in Transportation Greenhouse Gas Emissions." *Energy Policy* 44 (May): 52–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2012.01.013.
- Lew, D, G Brinkman, E Ibanez, A Florita, M Heaney, B.-M Hodge, M Hummon, et al. 2013. "The Western Wind and Solar Integration Study Phase 2." Golden, CO.

- Lewandowska-Bernat, Anna, and Umberto Desideri. 2018. "Opportunities of Power-to-Gas Technology in Different Energy Systems Architectures." *Applied Energy* 228 (October): 57–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2018.06.001.
- Li, Pei-Hao, and Steve Pye. 2018. "Assessing the Benefits of Demand-Side Flexibility in Residential and Transport Sectors from an Integrated Energy Systems Perspective." *Applied Energy* 228 (October): 965–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2018.06.153.
- Loftus, Peter J., Armond M. Cohen, Jane C. S. Long, and Jesse D. Jenkins. 2015. "A Critical Review of Global Decarbonization Scenarios: What Do They Tell Us about Feasibility?" *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change* 6 (1): 93–112. https://doi.org/10.1002/wcc.324.
- Luderer, Gunnar, Volker Krey, Katherine Calvin, James Merrick, Silvana Mima, Robert Pietzcker, Jasper Van Vliet, and Kenichi Wada. 2014. "The Role of Renewable Energy in Climate Stabilization: Results from the EMF27 Scenarios." *Climatic Change* 123 (3–4): 427–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-013-0924-z.
- Lund, Peter D., Juuso Lindgren, Jani Mikkola, and Jyri Salpakari. 2015. "Review of Energy System Flexibility Measures to Enable High Levels of Variable Renewable Electricity." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 45 (May): 785–807. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.RSER.2015.01.057.
- Ma, Ookie, and Kerry Cheung. 2016. "Demand Response and Energy Storage Integration Study."
- Maclaurin, Galen, Nick Grue, Anthony Lopez, and Donna Heimiller. 2019. "The Renewable Energy Potential (ReV) Model: A Geospatial Platform for Technical Potential and Supply Curve Modeling."
- Mahone, Amber, Zachary Subin, Ren Orans, Mackay Miller, Lauren Regan, Mike Calviou, Marcelo Saenz, and Nelson Bacalao. 2018. "On the Path to Decarbonization: Electrification and Renewables in California and the Northeast United States." *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine* 16 (4): 58–68. https://doi.org/10.1109/MPE.2018.2822865.
- Mai, Trieu, Paige Jadun, Jeffrey Logan, Colin Mcmillan, Matteo Muratori, Daniel Steinberg, Laura Vimmerstedt, Ryan Jones, Benjamin Haley, and Brent Nelson. 2018. "Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Electric Technology Adoption and Power Consumption for the United States." Golden, CO.
- Majidpour, Mostafa, Charlie Qiu, Peter Chu, Hemanshu R. Pota, and Rajit Gadh. 2016. "Forecasting the EV Charging Load Based on Customer Profile or Station Measurement?" *Applied Energy* 163 (February): 134–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.10.184.
- Märkle-Huß, Joscha, Stefan Feuerriegel, and Dirk Neumann. 2018. "Large-Scale Demand Response and Its Implications for Spot Prices, Load and Policies: Insights from the German-Austrian Electricity Market." *Applied Energy* 210 (January): 1290–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.08.039.

- Marra, Francesco, Guang Ya Yang, Chresten Traholt, Esben Larsen, Claus Nygaard Rasmussen, and Shi You. 2012. "Demand Profile Study of Battery Electric Vehicle under Different Charging Options." In *IEEE Power and Energy Society General Meeting*. https://doi.org/10.1109/PESGM.2012.6345063.
- McKenna, Eoghan, Philipp Grünewald, and Murray Thomson. 2015. "Going with the Wind: Temporal Characteristics of Potential Wind Curtailment in Ireland in 2020 and Opportunities for Demand Response." *IET Renewable Power Generation* 9 (1): 66–77. https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-rpg.2013.0320.
- Mileva, Ana, Josiah Johnston, James H. Nelson, and Daniel M. Kammen. 2016. "Power System Balancing for Deep Decarbonization of the Electricity Sector." *Applied Energy* 162 (January): 1001–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.10.180.
- Mills, Andrew D., and Ryan H. Wiser. 2015. "Strategies to Mitigate Declines in the Economic Value of Wind and Solar at High Penetration in California." *Applied Energy* 147 (June): 269–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.03.014.
- Murphy, Caitlin, Trieu Mai, Yinong Sun, Paige Jadun, and Matteo Muratori Brent Nelson Ryan Jones. 2021. "Electrification Futures Study: Scenarios of Power System Evolution and Infrastructure Development for the United States." Golden, CO.

Nadel, Steven. 2016. "Comparative Energy Use of Residential Furnaces and Heat Pumps."

NERC. 2007. "Definition of 'Adequate Level of Reliability.""

——. 2011. "Methods to Model and Calculate Capacity Contributions of Variable Generation for Resource Adequacy Planning," no. March: 63.

- Neukomm, Monica, Valerie Nubbe, and Robert Fares. 2019. "Grid-Interactive Efficient Buildings Technical Report Series: Overview of Research Challenges and Gaps." Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Energy.
- Nolan, Sheila, Olivier Neu, and Mark O'Malley. 2017. "Capacity Value Estimation of a Load-Shifting Resource Using a Coupled Building and Power System Model." *Applied Energy* 192: 71–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.01.016.
- Novacheck, Joshua, Greg Brinkman, and Gian Porro. 2018. "Operational Analysis of the Eastern Interconnection at Very High Renewable Penetrations."
- O'Shaughnessy, Eric, Jesse R. Cruce, and Kaifeng Xu. 2020. "Too Much of a Good Thing? Global Trends in the Curtailment of Solar PV." *Solar Energy* 208 (September): 1068–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2020.08.075.
- Palchak, David, Jaquelin Cochran, Ali Ehlen, Brendan McBennett, Michael Milligan, Ilya Chernyakhovskiy, Ranjit Deshmukh, et al. 2017. "Greening the Grid: Pathways to Integrate

175 Gigawatts of Renewable Energy into India's Electric Grid, Vol. I—National Study." Golden, CO.

- Paterakis, Nikolaos G., Ozan Erdinç, and João P.S. Catalão. 2017. "An Overview of Demand Response: Key-Elements and International Experience." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.11.167.
- Patteeuw, Dieter, Gregor P. Henze, and Lieve Helsen. 2016. "Comparison of Load Shifting Incentives for Low-Energy Buildings with Heat Pumps to Attain Grid Flexibility Benefits." *Applied Energy* 167 (April): 80–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.01.036.
- Pavic, Ivan, Tomislav Capuder, Ninoslav Holjevac, and Igor Kuzle. 2014. "Role and Impact of Coordinated EV Charging on Flexibility in Low Carbon Power Systems." In 2014 IEEE International Electric Vehicle Conference (IEVC), 1–8. IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/IEVC.2014.7056172.
- Pavić, Ivan, Tomislav Capuder, and Igor Kuzle. 2015. "Value of Flexible Electric Vehicles in Providing Spinning Reserve Services." *Applied Energy* 157 (November): 60–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2015.07.070.
- Perlstein, Bruce, Lindsay Battenberg, Erik Gilbert, Robin Maslowski, Frank Stern, Stuart Schare, Karin Corfee, and Ryan Firestone. 2012. "Potential Role of Demand Response Resources in Maintaining Grid Stability and Integrating Variable Renewable Energy under California's 33 Percent Renewable Portfolio Standard." San Francisco, CA.
- Qadrdan, Meysam, Hossein Ameli, Goran Strbac, and Nicholas Jenkins. 2017. "Efficacy of Options to Address Balancing Challenges: Integrated Gas and Electricity Perspectives." *Applied Energy* 190 (March): 181–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2016.11.119.
- Quiggin, Daniel, and Richard Buswell. 2016. "The Implications of Heat Electrification on National Electrical Supply-Demand Balance under Published 2050 Energy Scenarios." *Energy* 98 (March): 253–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2015.11.060.
- Richardson, David B., and L.D. Danny Harvey. 2015. "Optimizing Renewable Energy, Demand Response and Energy Storage to Replace Conventional Fuels in Ontario, Canada." *Energy* 93 (December): 1447–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENERGY.2015.10.025.
- Robert, Fabien Chidanand, Gyanendra Singh Sisodia, and Sundararaman Gopalan. 2018. "A Critical Review on the Utilization of Storage and Demand Response for the Implementation of Renewable Energy Microgrids." *Sustainable Cities and Society*. Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2018.04.008.
- Roos, Aleksandra, and Torjus Folsland Bolkesjø. 2018. "Value of Demand Flexibility on Spot and Reserve Electricity Markets in Future Power System with Increased Shares of Variable Renewable Energy." *Energy* 144 (February): 207–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2017.11.146.

Schuller, Alexander, Christoph M. Flath, and Sebastian Gottwalt. 2015. "Quantifying Load

Flexibility of Electric Vehicles for Renewable Energy Integration." *Applied Energy* 151 (August): 335–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APENERGY.2015.04.004.

- Sigrin, Benjamin, Michael Gleason, Robert Preus, Ian Baring-Gould, and Robert Margolis. 2016. "The Distributed Generation Market Demand Model (DGen): Documentation."
- Smith, Alexander M., and Marilyn A. Brown. 2015. "Demand Response: A Carbon-Neutral Resource?" *Energy* 85 (June): 10–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2015.02.067.
- Steinberg, Daniel, Dave Bielen, Josh Eichman, Kelly Eurek, Jeff Logan, Trieu Mai, Colin McMillan, Andrew Parker, Laura Vimmerstedt, and Eric Wilson. 2017. "Electrification and Decarbonization: Exploring U.S. Energy Use and Greenhouse Gas Emissions in Scenarios with Widespread Electrification and Power Sector Decarbonization." https://doi.org/10.2172/1372620.
- Stoll, Brady, Elizabeth Buechler, and Elaine Hale. 2017. "The Value of Demand Response in Florida" 30 (9): 57–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tej.2017.10.004.
- Teng, Fei, Marko Aunedi, and Goran Strbac. 2016. "Benefits of Flexibility from Smart Electrified Transportation and Heating in the Future UK Electricity System." *Applied Energy* 167 (April): 420–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.10.028.
- Tveten, Åsa Grytli, Torjus Folsland Bolkesjø, and Iliana Ilieva. 2016. "Increased Demand-Side Flexibility: Market Effects and Impacts on Variable Renewable Energy Integration." *International Journal of Sustainable Energy Planning and Management* 11: 33–50. https://doi.org/10.5278/ijsepm.2016.11.4.
- Wang, Dai, Matteo Muratori, Joshua Eichman, Max Wei, Samveg Saxena, and Cong Zhang. 2018. "Quantifying the Flexibility of Hydrogen Production Systems to Support Large-Scale Renewable Energy Integration." *Journal of Power Sources* 399 (September): 383–91. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JPOWSOUR.2018.07.101.
- Wang, Fei, Hanchen Xu, Ti Xu, Kangping Li, Miadreza Shafie-khah, and João P.S. Catalão. 2017. "The Values of Market-Based Demand Response on Improving Power System Reliability under Extreme Circumstances." *Applied Energy* 193 (May): 220–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.01.103.
- Wang, Shengyi, Liang Du, Jin Ye, and Dongbo Zhao. 2020. "A Deep Generative Model for Non-Intrusive Identification of EV Charging Profiles." *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid* 11 (6): 4916–27. https://doi.org/10.1109/TSG.2020.2998080.
- WECC. 2017. "WECC 2026 Common Case Version 2.0." 2017. https://www.wecc.org/SystemAdequacyPlanning/Pages/Datasets.aspx.
- Weiss, Jürgen, Ryan Hledik, Michael Hagerty, and Will Gorman. 2017. "Electrification: Emerging Opportunities for Utility Growth."

Williams, James H., Benjamin Haley, Fredrich Kahrl, Jack Moore, Andrew D. Jones, Margaret

S. Torn, and Haewon McJeon. 2014. "Pathways to Deep Decarbonization in the United States."

- Wilson, Eric J., Craig B. Christensen, Scott G. Horowitz, Joseph J. Robertson, and Jeffrey B. Maguire. 2017. "Energy Efficiency Potential in the U.S. Single-Family Housing Stock." Golden, CO (United States). https://doi.org/10.2172/1414819.
- Woolf, Tim, Erin Malone, Lisa Schwartz, and John Shenot. 2013. "A Framework for Evaluating the Cost-Effectiveness of Demand Response." Washington, DC.
- Yao, L, P Cartwright, Laurent Schumitt, and Xiao-Ping Zhang. 2005. "Congestion Management of Transmission Systems Using FACTS." *IEEE/PES Transmission and Distribution Conference & Exhibition*.
- Zhang, Jing, Jie Yan, Yongqian Liu, Haoran Zhang, and Guoliang Lv. 2020. "Daily Electric Vehicle Charging Load Profiles Considering Demographics of Vehicle Users." *Applied Energy* 274 (September): 115063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2020.115063.
- Zhou, Zhi, Todd Levin, and Guenter Conzelmann. 2016. "Survey of U.S. Ancillary Services Markets Energy Systems Division." Argonne, IL.

Appendix. Operating Reserve Parameters

The tables in this appendix documents two sets of parameters used in the production cost modeling for reserves.

Ancillary Service Product	Time Frames	Value of Reserve Shortage (\$/MW)
Regulation	300	9,500
Contingency	600	9,000
Flexibility	1,200	8,500

Table A-1. Ancillary Service Products Representation in PLEXOS

Table A-2 represents the wear and tear costs and heat rate degradation of the conventional units associated with non-steady state operation when providing regulation reserves.

Generator Type	Cost (\$/MWh)
Coal	15
Combined Cycle	6
Gas/Oil Steam	4
Hydro	2
Pumped Storage	2

Table A-2. Assumed Additional Operating Costs for Regulation Service Provision



National Renewable Energy Laboratory 15013 Denver West Parkway Golden, CO 80401

303-275-3000 • www.nrel.gov

NREL is a national laboratory of the U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Operated by the Alliance for Sustainable Energy, LLC NREL/TP-6A20-79094 • May 2021 NREL prints on paper that contains recycled content.